SpeedTouchTM 545/570 Multi-User ADSL Gateways

Setup and User's Guide Release R4.2.1

> 500 SERIES







SpeedTouch™ 545/570

Setup and User's Guide

Release R4.2.1



 Status
 v1.0

 Change Note
 PeckelbeenS

 Short Title
 Setup and User's Guide ST545/570 R4.2.1 (en)

 Copyright
 © 2003 THOMSON. All rights reserved. Passing on, and copying of this document, use and communication of its contents is not permitted without written authorization from THOMSON. The content of this document is furnished for informational use only, may be

communication of its contents is not permitted without written authorization from THOMSON. The contents is not permitted without written authorization from subject to change without notice, and should not be construed as a commitment by THOMSON. THOMSON assumes no responsibility or liability for any errors or inaccuracies that may appear in this document.

speed**touch**™

Contents

| 1 | SpeedTouch [™] Installation | . 5 |
|-------|--|------|
| 1.1 | Getting Acquainted with the SpeedTouch™ | 6 |
| 1.2 | Setting Up the SpeedTouch™ | 9 |
| 1.3 | SpeedTouch™ Configuration Setup | . 11 |
| 1.3.1 | Microsoft Windows SpeedTouch™ Configuration Setup | 12 |
| 1.3.2 | Operating System Independent SpeedTouch™ Configuration Setup | 19 |

| 2 | SpeedTouch™ Internet Connectivity | 23 |
|----------------|---|----------|
| 2.1 | Internet Connections via SpeedTouch [™] 's Embedded PPP Dial-in Client | . 24 |
| 2.1.1 2.1.2 | Using the MS Windows XP Internet Gateway Device Control Client Using the SpeedTouch™ Web Pages | 25 27 |
| 2.2 | Connect to the Internet via a Host PPPoE Dial-in Client | 29 |
| 2.2.1 2.2.2 | Using an MS Windows XP BroadBand Connection Using the Mac OS X PPPoE Dial-in Client | 30 34 |

| 4 | Wireless Connectivity | 41 |
|-----|--|------|
| 4.1 | First-time Wireless Client Association | . 43 |
| 4.2 | Connecting Wireless Clients | . 45 |



| 5 | SpeedTouch™ Web Interface | 47 |
|-----|----------------------------|------|
| 5.1 | Basic Topics Menu Links | . 50 |
| 5.2 | Advanced Topics Menu Links | . 56 |

| 6 | SpeedTouch [™] N | APT Manage | r 67 |
|---|---------------------------|------------|------|
|---|---------------------------|------------|------|

| 7 | Support | 73 |
|-------|--|----|
| 7.1 | Upgrading a SpeedTouch™545 for Wireless Networking | 74 |
| 7.2 | Using the Wall Mounting Assembly | 76 |
| 7.3 | SpeedTouch™ System Software Upgrade | 77 |
| 7.3.1 | Checking for new System Software via the SpeedTouch™ CD Browser | 78 |
| 7.3.2 | Checking for System Software via the SpeedTouch™ Web Pages (all OSs) | |
| 7.3.3 | Upgrade via the SpeedTouch™ Upgrade Wizard | 81 |
| 7.3.4 | Upgrade via the SpeedTouch™ Web Pages | |
| 7.4 | SpeedTouch™ Default Configuration | 88 |
| 7.5 | UPnP™ on Windows XP Systems | 89 |
| 7.6 | Troubleshooting | 91 |



1 SpeedTouch[™] Installation

| Introduction | Thank you for purchasing a SpeedTouch™ Multi-User ADSL Gateway! |
|------------------------------------|---|
| | With the SpeedTouch™545 Wireless Upgradeable and SpeedTouch™570 Wireless Multi-User ADSL Gateways two cutting-edge technologies are combined: ADSL and Wireless LAN (WLAN). |
| | With this answer to the increasing popularity of both technologies, users can build a home or small office (Wireless) LAN without any need for network wiring and surf the Internet at high speed; all combined in one device. |
| | The SpeedTouch [™] 545 Wireless Upgradable Multi-User ADSL Gateway allows you to add wireless connectivity at a later stage by installing a wireless upgrade card. With the SpeedTouch [™] 010 wireless upgrade card installed, the SpeedTouch [™] 545 becomes a Wi-Fi [™] certified Wireless Multi-User ADSL Gateway. |
| Contents | This Setup and User's Guide will assist you in getting acquainted with the Speed- Touch™545/570 Wireless Multi-User ADSL Gateways and in getting connected quickly to the Internet. |
| Terminology | Generally, the SpeedTouch™545(i) and SpeedTouch™570(i) will be referred to as SpeedTouch™ in this Setup and User's Guide unless specifically indicated. |
| Safety instructions | Before connecting the SpeedTouch™, please read the SpeedTouch™ Quick Installation Guide and Safety Instructions. |
| UPnP™ | The SpeedTouch™ is a UPnP™ certified product. This feature enables your computer to discover and control UPnP™ devices on the network. |
| | If you are running Microsoft Windows XP, it is strongly recommended to add the UPnP™ software component to your system. |
| | For more information see MS Windows XP Help and "7.5 UPnP™ on Windows XP Systems" on page 89. |
| Documentation and software updates | The SpeedTouch™ products continue to evolve as extra and new functionalities are made available. |
| | For more information on the latest technological innovations, software upgrades, and documents, please visit the SpeedTouch™ web site at: |
| | www.speedtouch.com |

1.1 Getting Acquainted with the SpeedTouch™

Introducing the
SpeedTouch™Prior to proceeding, please make sure to read first the SpeedTouch™ Quick InstallationGuide. It provides important package content and safety information.
Check whether all items are present in your package.

In the event of damaged or missing items, please contact your local product dealer for further information.

Front panel layout

The SpeedTouch[™] is presented in a desktop housing:



Front panel LEDs

The SpeedTouchTM is equipped with five LEDs on its front panel, indicating the state of the device during normal operation:

| Indicator | | | Description |
|-----------|-------|----------|-----------------------------------|
| Name | Color | State | |
| LAN | Green | Flashing | Wireless LAN activity |
| | | Off | No Wireless LAN activity |
| Line TX | Green | Flashing | ATM cell transmission on DSL line |
| | | Off | No transmission activity |
| Line RX | Green | Flashing | ATM cell reception from DSL line |
| | | Off | No reception activity |
| Line Sync | Green | Off | No DSL line |
| | | Flashing | Initialization of DSL line |
| | | On | DSL line synchronized |
| PWR/Alarm | Green | On | Power on, normal operation |
| | Amber | Flashing | WLAN client registration |
| | Red | On | Power on, startup pending |



The slot on the SpeedTouch[™]545 side panel allows you to upgrade your SpeedTouch[™] for wireless connectivity by installing a SpeedTouch[™]010 wireless upgrade card:

SpeedTouch™545 side panel



For more information on how to install the SpeedTouch[™]010 wireless upgrade card, see "7.1 Upgrading a SpeedTouch[™]545 for Wireless Networking" on page 74.

Back panel layout

Depending on the variant you purchased, your SpeedTouch ${}^{\rm T\!M}$ is equipped with:

A single 10/100Base-T Half-/Full-duplex MDI/MDI-X Ethernet port:
 Power Socket
 Registration button
 DSL port



A four port 10/100Base-T Half-/Full-duplex MDI/MDI-X Ethernet switch:





Ethernet port LEDs

Each Ethernet Port on the rear panel has one LED to indicate the link integrity/activity. A second LED may be provided to indicate the 10/100Base-T selection:



| Indicator | | Description |
|--------------------|------------|------------------------------------|
| Name | LED Status | |
| 10/100Base-T | Off | 10Base-T Ethernet connection. |
| (Optional) | On | 100Base-T Ethernet connection. |
| Integrity/Activity | Off | No connection on this port. |
| | On | Ethernet link up. |
| | Flashing | Data is flowing from/to this port. |



1.2 Setting Up the SpeedTouch[™]

| Wall mounting assembly | Part of the package is a wall mounting assembly which allows you to conveniently mount the SpeedTouch [™] on a wall. See "7.2 Using the Wall Mounting Assembly" on page 76 for more information. | | |
|-----------------------------|---|--|--|
| SpeedTouch™ variants | - Two ADSL variants of the SpeedTouch™ exist: | | |
| | • The ADSL/POTS variant connecting to an analog Plain Old Telephone Service (POTS) line | | |
| | The ADSL/ISDN variant connecting to a digital Integrated Services Digital Network (ISDN) line | | |
| | You can identify your variant by checking the identification label located on the bottom of your SpeedTouch™. | | |
| | Use only the SpeedTouch [™] variant which is appropriate for the DSL service provided to your premises. Check with your Service Provider to determine whether your Speed-Touch [™] is adapted to ADSL service requirements. | | |
| ADSL service | The appropriate DSL service must be available at your premises: | | |
| | • ADSL service must be enabled on your telephone line. | | |
| | As both telephone and ADSL service are simultaneously available from the same copper pair, you will need a central splitter or distributed filters for decoupling ADSL and telephone signals. | | |
| | Always contact your Service Provider when installing splitters/filters! | | |
| | Public telephone lines carry voltages that can cause electric shock. Only install splitter/ filters yourself if these are qualified for that purpose. | | |
| Connect the DSL line | The DSL port on the SpeedTouch™ is marked "Line". | | |
| | Use the DSL cable provided to wire the SpeedTouch™ DSL port to your telephone wall outlet or distributed filter. | | |
| Connect the power supply | Always check first whether the power supply adapter provided is suitable for the local power specifications. Contact your Service Provider in case of any doubt. | | |
| | The power inlet on the SpeedTouch™ is marked "AC". | | |
| | Plug the adapter's coaxial jack into the SpeedTouch™'s power inlet and plug the power supply into a power socket outlet. | | |



| Turn on the SpeedTouch™ | Once all previous steps are completed, you can turn the SpeedTouch™ on (I) with the power switch. | | | |
|------------------------------|---|--|--|--|
| | The SpeedTouch™ is ready for service as soon as the start-up procedures are completed, the Power On Self Test (POST) is passed and both Power/Alarm and Line Sync LEDs on the front panel are constantly lit green. | | | |
| | Note You can follow the start-up procedure progress on the PWR/Alarm LED. See "Front panel LEDs" on page 6 for more information. | | | |
| | For troubleshooting startup failures, see "7.6 Troubleshooting" on page 91. | | | |
| Local networking setup | The SpeedTouch™ offers two local networking solutions: | | | |
| | Wired Ethernet The SpeedTouch[™]'s Ethernet port(s) on the back panel allow(s) you to connect the SpeedTouch[™] to an existing 10 or 100Base-T Ethernet network or one (or more) computer(s) with installed Ethernet card. | | | |
| | In case of a single Ethernet port SpeedTouch[™], you will need an external hub or switch to connect multiple computers. | | | |
| | In case of a SpeedTouch[™] switch, you can create a local Ethernet network of up to four devices, without needing extra networking devices. | | | |
| | Note If an external hub or switch is used for wired Ethernet networking, please follow the installation instructions supplied with the hub for connections and Ethernet cabling. | | | |
| | Wireless Ethernet The SpeedTouch[™] wireless access point allows multiple computers to connect to your local network over the SpeedTouch[™] Wireless LAN environment. To be able to connect the computers, make sure that: | | | |
| | • A Wireless Ethernet client adapter (WLAN client) is installed on each of the computers you want to connect via the Wireless Ethernet. | | | |
| | In case you purchased a SpeedTouch[™]545, the wireless upgrade card is installed as described in "7.1 Upgrading a SpeedTouch[™]545 for Wireless Networking" on page 74. | | | |
| | For more information on how to proceed for associating WLAN clients, see "4 Wireless Connectivity" on page 41. | | | |
| Internet connection setup | To continue with preparing the SpeedTouch™ for Internet connectivity, see "1.3 SpeedTouch™ Configuration Setup" on page 11. | | | |



1.3 SpeedTouch™ Configuration Setup

| Internet connectivity | Some configuration may be required to prepare the SpeedTouch™ for Internet connec- tivity. | | | |
|--------------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| | Before setting up the SpeedTouch [™] for Internet connectivity, make sure that the SpeedTouch [™] is prepared as described in "1.2 Setting Up the SpeedTouch [™] " on page 9. | | | |
| | You can configure the SpeedTouch™: | | | |
| | Over the traditional wired Ethernet network | | | |
| | Over the SpeedTouch[™] wireless Ethernet network If you want to configure the SpeedTouch[™] over the wireless interface, make sure that your computer's WLAN client is correctly associated with the SpeedTouch[™] wireless network according to "4.1 First-time Wireless Client Association" on page 43 before proceeding. | | | |
| What you need from your ISP | You might need a user account with an Internet Service Provider (ISP) for Internet access. For this user account, your ISP will provide you with: | | | |
| | • A user name (logon ID). | | | |
| | • A password. | | | |
| | Other information may be required, depending on the ISP's specific requirements and Service profile selection. | | | |
| SpeedTouch™ configuration options | The method for configuring the SpeedTouch [™] via the Setup configuration files depends on the Operating System (OS) of your computer system. | | | |
| | If your computer system runs: | | | |
| | A Microsoft Windows Operating System: The SpeedTouch[™] Setup wizard, included on the SpeedTouch[™] Setup CD-ROM, will automatically guide you through the configuration of both the SpeedTouch[™] and your PC for setting up the appropriate configuration. Proceed with "1.3.1 Microsoft Windows SpeedTouch[™] Configuration Setup" on page 12. In addition it is recommended to install Dr SpeedTouch[™]. See "3 Dr SpeedTouch[™]" on page 37 for more information. | | | |
| | Another Operating System (e.g. Apple Mac OS, UNIX, Linux, etc.): The SpeedTouch[™] Embedded Easy Setup wizard, accessible from the Speed- Touch[™] web pages, will automatically guide you through the configuration of the SpeedTouch[™]. | | | |

speed**touch**™

Proceed with "1.3.2 Operating System Independent SpeedTouch[™] Configuration Setup" on page 19.

1.3.1 Microsoft Windows SpeedTouch™ Configuration Setup

Supported MS Windows OSs

One of the following MS Windows OSs must be installed on your PC(s):

- MS Windows 98
- MS Windows 98SE
- MS Windows ME
- MS Windows NT4.0 SP6
- MS Windows 2000
- MS Windows XP

You may need the MS Windows installation CD-ROM during installation.

The SpeedTouch™ Setup wizard

- The SpeedTouch[™] Setup wizard procedure consists of three parts:
- Detection of the SpeedTouch[™]
- Configuration of the SpeedTouch[™] (and PC)
- Additional configuration (if needed)



Detection of the SpeedTouch™ Proceed as follows: 1 Insert the SpeedTouch™ Setup CD-ROM in your PC's CD-ROM drive. The SpeedTouch™ CD Browser will start automatically. Note If the SpeedTouch™ CD Browser window does not appear automatically, open a Run window via Start > Run from the Start menu and enter the following path: D:\Menu.exe, where D stands for the drive

2 The Choose Language window prompts you to select a language:

letter of your CD-ROM drive.

| Choose L | anguage |
|----------|--|
| | Select the language for this application from the list below. |
| | English |
| | <u> </u> |

Select the language of your choice and click OK.

- Note The selected language will also be used as default language in the SpeedTouch[™] web pages. See "Language" on page 66 for more information on how to change the web page language.
- 3 The SpeedTouch[™] CD Browser menu appears:

| 📲 SpeedTouch CD-Browser | |
|--|---------------------------------|
| Cut the wire. Keep the sp | beed |
| SpeedTouch 570/545 Wireless ADSL router | speed touch ™ ALCATEL |
| | |
| Initial Setup | |
| Diagnostics & Maintenance | |
| Documentation and <u>H</u> elp | |
| <u>V</u> iew CD contents | |
| | |

Click Initial Setup.





Click Setup my SpeedTouch[™] to start the SpeedTouch[™] Setup wizard.

5 The Welcome to the SpeedTouch[™] Setup Wizard window appears:



Click Next.

6 The Software License Agreement window appears:

| 📲 SpeedTouch Setup Wizard 🛛 🛛 🗙 | | | | |
|---|--|--|--|--|
| Software License Agreement for SpeedTouch Setup Wizard | | | | |
| Press the Page Down key to see the rest of the agreement. | | | | |
| SOFTWARE LICENSE AGREEMENT | | | | |
| CAREFULLY READ ALL OF THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THIS SOFTWARE LICENSE AGREEMENT BEFORE YOU USE THE SOFTWARE | | | | |
| THIS SOFTWARE LICENSE AGREEMENT (THIS "AGREEMENT") IS A LEGALLY BINDING AGREEMENT DETWEEN THE PURCHASER OF THE SOFTWARE (THE "PURCHASER" AND THOMSON ("THOMSON ") BY USING, INSTALLING OR CLICKING THE ACCEPTANCE BUTTON OF THE SOFTWARE (AS UPDATED BY THOMSON FROM TIME TO TIME, THE "SOFTWARE") THE PURCHASER IS | | | | |
| Do you accept all terms of the preceding License Agreement? If you choose No, the setup will close. To run the SpeedTouch Setup Wizard, you must accept this agreement. | | | | |
| | | | | |

You must accept before continuing. Click Yes to accept.

Note If you accepted this License Agreement in a previous configuration setup, this window will not be shown anymore.



7 The Setup wizard will search for the SpeedTouch[™] on the network. The following window shows the detection progress:

| SpeedTouch Setup Wizard | |
|---|----------------|
| SpeedTouch Detection The Wizard is searching for your SpeedTouch on the network. | |
| This detection process may take several seconds Searching for device(s) | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | <u>C</u> ancel |

8 The Setup wizard should find your SpeedTouch[™] device on the local network. This is indicated by the following window:

| SpeedTouch S | etup Wizard | X |
|-------------------------------------|---|-----------------|
| Detected Device The Wizard detec | | |
| The following device | e has been found: | |
| Name: | SpeedTouch 545 | |
| Serial Number: | 0504bza | |
| IP Address: | 10.0.0.138 | |
| Version: | 4.2.1.1 | |
| Configuration: | Factory Defaults Bridging on 0/35 and 8/35 | |
| | | <u>D</u> etails |
| To continue, click N | lext. | |
| THOMSO | N Men <u>A</u> ext> | <u>C</u> ancel |

If more than one device is found, a list of available devices will be provided. If this is the case, select your SpeedTouchTM device (SpeedTouchTM 545 or Speed-TouchTM 570) and click *Next*.

- **Note** If the Setup wizard does not find any SpeedTouch[™] on the network an error window appears. In this case check that:
 - The SpeedTouch[™] is turned on and fully initialized.
 - Your PC is correctly connected to the SpeedTouch[™] or the WLAN client is correctly associated with the SpeedTouch[™] WLAN as described in "4.1 First-time Wireless Client Association" on page 43.
 - Your PC has a valid IP address (i.e. any IP address but 0.0.0.0).
 - No dedicated firewall device or router is placed between your PC and the SpeedTouch[™].
 - No personal firewall software is running on your PC.
 - TCP/IP is correctly installed on your PC.

To repeat the search for your SpeedTouchTM, click *Back* and proceed with step 7 of this procedure.

9 Click Next to start the configuration procedure as described below.

Configuration of the SpeedTouch™ (and PC)

Proceed as follows:

As soon as the SpeedTouch[™] Setup wizard has detected your SpeedTouch[™] device, you can proceed with the configuration procedure.

Note If the SpeedTouch[™] has been configured before:

- It may be protected by a system password. You must provide this password before you can view the device details or continue with the configuration.
- You will be asked to choose between reconfiguring your Speed-Touch™ or changing your Local Area Network configuration.
 Select the Reconfigure the SpeedTouch™ option and click Next.
- 2 The following window invites you to select the appropriate service for your Internet connectivity:

| SpeedTouch Setup W | izard | × |
|--|---|----------------------|
| Service Provider You must specify the provid | ler and service you want to connect to. | |
| Select the region, provider Region: World | and service of your DSL account and then clic | k Next. |
| Provider: Basic Expert Description Routed PPPoA Packet : | Service: Bridged Ethernet Routed PPPoE - OHCP - NAPT Routed PPPoE - OHCP - NAPT Service configuration using always-on session | Have Disk |
| THOMSON NO | < <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext> | <u><u>C</u>ancel</u> |

Select Region, Provider and Service as specified by your Service Provider and click *Next* to continue.

- **Note** If the Service Provider has included a separate disk with a dedicated Service profile, click *Have Disk* to navigate to the location of the appropriate Service template file.
- 3 Subsequent screens will guide you through the configuration setup of both the SpeedTouch[™] and your PC. Follow the instructions and enter the required information whenever needed. The requested information will depend on the selected Service profile and should be provided by your Service Provider. Click Next whenever requested.



4 The SpeedTouch[™] Setup wizard will update the SpeedTouch[™] configuration and your PC's configuration according to the Service profile. You can follow the configuration progress in following window:

| SpeedTouch Setup Wizard | | |
|--|------------------------------|----------------|
| Progress Please wait while the Wizard completes the fo | lowing actions. | |
| SpeedTouch configuration progress: Dydating SpeedTouch config Searching for reconfigured device. Updating your computer's IP config | uration. uration. | |
| (| | |
| THOMSON III | < <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext> | <u>C</u> ancel |

5 As soon as the SpeedTouch[™] Setup wizard completed the update of the Speed-Touch[™] configuration and reconfigured your PC, following window will appear:

| SpeedTouch Setup Wizard | | | |
|-------------------------|---|--|--|
| | Completing the SpeedTouch Setup Mizard Oro have successfully completed the SpeedTouch Setup Vizard. To enable access from other computers on the network to your SpeedTouch, you must perform one of the following task: . Renun this Wizard on every computer. Choose 'Configure my LAN configuration' when asked. 2. Enable the automatic IP address configuration on every computer. for close the Wizard, click Finish | | |
| THOMSON MEDIA | < <u>Back</u> Einish Cancel | | |

speed**touch**™

Click Finish to close the wizard.

Note In some cases, the SpeedTouch[™] Setup wizard may ask you to restart your computer:





| Additional configuration | Some additional configuration may be needed: | | | | |
|--------------------------|--|---|--|--|--|
| | • W W Ac cia "4. For you on | reless nen run cess Po te youn I First additi ur Spee page 4 | Settings nning the SpeedTouch [™] Setup wizard, the SpeedTouch [™] wireless bint settings will be set to their default values. You might need to re-asso- WLAN clients, using the factory defaults WLAN settings as specified in -time Wireless Client Association" on page 43. onal security of your wireless network it is recommend to "personalize" edTouch [™] wireless Access Point settings. See "4 Wireless Connectivity" •I for more information. | | |
| | MS Mc a P cal | Wind ost Serv C's Etł y (DH | ows IP configuration vice profiles will enable the SpeedTouch™ DHCP server. Since by default hernet interface is configured for obtaining its IP configuration dynami- CP client), in most cases, no additional configuration is required. | | |
| | To ado | make : Iresses | sure that all PCs are configured as expected (DHCP or fixed IP): | | |
| | 1 | Re-I | run the SpeedTouch™ Setup wizard on every PC. | | |
| | 2 | Sele | ct Change the LAN configuration. | | |
| | 3 | Foll | ow the instructions. | | |
| | No | ote | For fixed IP configurations, or other advanced settings, please follow the instructions provided by your Service Provider or network admin- istrator. | | |
| | • It i sho | s recor | nmended to install Dr SpeedTouch™ to allow monitoring and trouble- of your SpeedTouch™. Proceed with "3 Dr SpeedTouch™" on page 37. | | |



1.3.2 Operating System Independent SpeedTouch™ Configuration Setup

| Supported Systems | As the Spee computer sy | the SpeedTouch™ is OS-independent, this configuration setup can be used by any nputer system. | | | | |
|---------------------------|---------------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Prerequisites | Make sure that: | | | | | |
| | • The Si "1.2 So | peedTouch™ device is correctly set up and turned on as described in etting Up the SpeedTouch™" on page 9. | | | | |
| | • The Sp See "7 device | The SpeedTouch™ device is in its default configuration state. See "7.4 SpeedTouch™ Default Configuration" on page 88 for resetting your device. | | | | |
| | • If you compu Touch tion" o | If you want to configure the SpeedTouch[™] over the wireless network, the computer's WLAN client is installed and correctly associated with the Speed- Touch[™] wireless network according to "4.1 First-time Wireless Client Associa- tion" on page 43. | | | | |
| | • The config | omputer's Operating System supports TCP/IP and it's Ethernet interface is ured for obtaining its IP configuration dynamically. | | | | |
| | Note | In case of problems with DHCP you can also configure the computer's Ethernet interface with a static Net10 private IP address, e.g. 10.0.0.1, 10.0.0.2, but make sure NOT to use the 10.0.0.138 IP address as this is the default IP address of the SpeedTouch™. | | | | |
| | • Your v | veb browser is able to run Java scripts. | | | | |
| SpeedTouch™ Easy Setup | SpeedTouch | ™ Easy Setup consists of two parts: | | | | |
| | Confi | guration of the SpeedTouch™ | | | | |
| | • Addit | ional configuration (if needed) | | | | |



Configuration of the SpeedTouch™ Proceed as follows:

1

Open a web browser and browse to the SpeedTouch[™] web pages at http://10.0.0.138. See "5 SpeedTouch[™] Web Interface" on page 47 for more information.

Note If you can not access the SpeedTouch[™] web pages, it is probably not in its default state. It is recommended to reset the device.

2 The embedded Easy Setup wizard will appear automatically:

| 🗿 SpeedTouch 545: 0333DG00Z - Microsoft Internet Explorer 💦 📃 🗖 🔀 | | | | |
|--|--|--|--|--|
| Welcome to the SpeedTouch™ Setup Wizard | | | | |
| This Wizard helps you configure your SpeedTouch™ DSL outer. To continue, Click Next. | | | | |
| | | | | |
| speed touch | | | | |
| Duilt for excellence | | | | |
| < Back Next > Cancel | | | | |
| | | | | |

Click Next.

Note If Easy Setup doesn't start automatically go to Advanced > Easy Setup.

3 The following window invites you to select the appropriate Service for your internet connectivity:

| SpeedTouch 545: 03 | 333DG00Z - Microsoft Internet Explorer | |
|---|---|------------|
| Service Selection You need to select the s | ervice you want to connect to. | |
| Select the Service of your DSL | account. Click Next to continue. | |
| Select a service: | | |
| F | Routed PPPoA - DHCP - NAPT Routed PPPoE - DHCP - NAPT Iridged Ethernet | |
| Description of selected se | rvice: | |
| DESCRIPTI Service c session c REGION | ON Routed PPPoA Packet onfiguration using always-on onnectivity. World | × |
| | | |
| THOMSON 100 | < Back Nex | t > Cancel |

In the Service list, select the Service as specified by your Service Provider and click *Next* to continue.

Note If only one Service is available, this window will not be shown.

4 Subsequent screens will guide you through the configuration setup of the Speed-Touch[™]. Follow the instructions and enter the required information whenever needed. The requested information will depend on the selected Service profile and should be provided by your Service Provider. Click Next whenever requested.



5 Easy Setup will update the SpeedTouch[™] configuration according to the Service profile. You can follow the configuration progress in following window:



6 As soon as Easy Setup completed the update of the SpeedTouch[™] configuration, following window will appear:



Click Finish to close the wizard.

Note Due to the reconfiguration the SpeedTouch[™]'s IP configuration or wireless Access Point settings may have been changed. If this is the case, the last window of Easy Setup will not be shown. If so, refer to the Service Provider's instructions for more information.



| Additional configuration | Some add | ditional configuration may be needed: |
|--------------------------|--|---|
| | • Win Wh Acc ciat "4.1 For you on | reless Settings ten running the SpeedTouch [™] Setup wizard, the SpeedTouch [™] wireless tess Point settings will be set to their default values. You might need to re-asso- te your WLAN clients, using the factory defaults WLAN settings as specified in I First-time Wireless Client Association" on page 43. additional security of your wireless network it is recommend to "personalize" ir SpeedTouch [™] wireless Access Point settings. See "4 Wireless Connectivity" page 41 for more information. |
| | • Cor Mo: mal con | mputer IP configuration st Service profiles will enable the SpeedTouch™ DHCP server. Therefore, ≪ sure that the computer's Ethernet interface is configured for obtaining its IP figuration dynamically (DHCP client). |
| | Note | For fixed IP configurations, or other advanced settings, please follow the |

For fixed IP configurations, or other advanced settings, please follow the instructions provided by your Service Provider or network administrator.



2 SpeedTouch[™] Internet Connectivity

| Introduction | This chapter provides information on how to configure your SpeedTouch™ according to your preferences and how to access the Internet. |
|-----------------------------|--|
| Access methods | As soon as the SpeedTouch [™] and your computers have been configured as outlined in "1.3 SpeedTouch [™] Configuration Setup" on page 11, you are able to connect to the Internet. |
| | Depending on the configuration of the SpeedTouch™ you may have: |
| | Direct access As soon as the initial configuration has been performed, continuous and imme- diate access is available via the DSL line. |
| | Dial-in access Access must be explicitly established, e.g. by "dialing" into a Broadband Remote Access Server (BRAS). |
| | The applied connection protocol model depends on the Service profile you selected to configure the SpeedTouch [™] and should correspond with the Service Provider's requirements. |
| Dial-in access | Depending on the SpeedTouch™ configuration, dial-in access is provided via: |
| | The SpeedTouch™'s Routed PPPoA or Routed PPPoE packet services with embedded PPP client. See "2.1 Internet Connections via SpeedTouch™'s Embedded PPP Dial-in Client." |
| | on page 24 for more information. |
| | A broadband dial-in client on your computer. See "2.2 Connect to the Internet via a Host PPPoE Dial-in Client" on page 29 for more information. |
| Your Internet connection | Regardless of whether a direct access or a dial-in access method is used to make your connection, once the connection is established, opening your web browser is enough to access the World Wide Web (WWW) or Internet. |
| | Note In case of direct access, the remote organization might ask for a user name and password on an Internet welcome page. |



2.1 Internet Connections via SpeedTouch™'s Embedded PPP Dial-in Client.

Introduction

The SpeedTouch[™] supports both most popular connection methods: Routed PPP over ATM (PPPoA) and PPP over Ethernet (PPPoE).

The connection method depends on the Service profile you selected to configure the SpeedTouchTM and should correspond with the Service Provider's requirements.

To use:

- the embedded Routed PPPoA dial-in client, the SpeedTouch[™] needs to be configured for the Routed PPPoA Service.
- the embedded Routed PPPoE dial-in client, the SpeedTouch[™] needs to be configured for the Routed PPPoE Service.

Both Services are available via the SpeedTouch[™] Setup wizard or via the embedded Easy Setup.

Using SpeedTouch™ embedded PPP dial-in client

SpeedTouchTM's embedded PPP dial-in client allows you to establish an Internet connection for all (or a selection of) computers residing on your local network, using only one computer of the network to control the client.

If this computer runs:

- MS Windows XP, you can use MS Windows XP's Internet Gateway Device Control Client.
 See "2.1.1 Using the MS Windows XP Internet Gateway Device Control Client" on page 25 to proceed.
- another Operating System, you can use the SpeedTouch[™] web pages. See "2.1.2 Using the SpeedTouch[™] Web Pages" on page 27 to proceed.



2.1.1 Using the MS Windows XP Internet Gateway Device Control Client

| Introduction | MS Windows XP users can easily establish PPP sessions, without the need of first browsing to the SpeedTouch [™] web pages, due to MS Windows XP's Internet Gateway Device Discovery and Control Client that allows you to control the SpeedTouch [™] directly from you PC. |
|----------------------|---|
| Preconditions | Following conditions must be met: |
| | UPnP[™] (subcomponent of Windows XP's Networking Services) must be added to your Windows XP system (see "7.5 UPnP[™] on Windows XP Systems" on page 89) |
| | Internet Gateway Device Discovery and Control Client (subcomponent of Windows XP's Networking Services) must be enabled on your Windows XP system (see "7.5 UPnP™ on Windows XP Systems" on page 89) |
| | Make sure UPnP[™] is fully enabled on the SpeedTouch[™] (see "NAPT" on page 59) |
| Starting an Internet | Proceed as follows: |
| session | 1 Click (Settings >) Control Panel on the Start menu. |
| | 2 The Control Panel window appears. Go to (Network and Internet Connections >) Network Connections. |
| | 3 The Network Connections window appears: |
| | Network Connections |



Next to your Network connection(s), you can find an *Internet Gateway* icon, representing the SpeedTouchTM Internet Gateway Device Internet connection ability.

4 Double-click the Internet Connection icon.

As a result SpeedTouch TM 's embedded PPP dial-in client establishes the Internet connection. The Internet Gateway icon displays *connected* and your PC is online.

You can open a web browser and surf the Internet.

The connected Internet Gateway

As long as the SpeedTouch $^{\text{TM}}$'s embedded PPP dial-in client is connected, you are able to overview the connection status and some counters by double-clicking the Internet Connection icon in your PC's Network Connections window:

| 😼 Internet Conr | ection Status | ? 🛛 |
|--------------------|------------------------|-------------------------|
| General | | |
| ☐ Internet Gatewa | ay | |
| Status: | | Connected |
| Duration: | | 00:01:16 |
| Speed: | | 3.3 Mbps |
| Activity | | |
| Internet | Internet Gateway | My Computer |
| 🚱 — | — 🌏 — | |
| Bytes: | | |
| Sent: Received: | 3.579.037 4.155.677 | 5.606.288 12.582.862 |
| Properties | Disconnect | |
| | | Close |

More detailed monitoring is provided via:

- Dr SpeedTouch[™] See "3 Dr SpeedTouch[™]" on page 37.
- The SpeedTouch[™] System Information page See "System Information" on page 50.
- The SpeedTouch[™] Diagnostics page See " Diagnostics" on page 56.

Terminating an Internet session

Proceed as follows:

- **1** Click (Settings >) Control Panel on the Start menu.
- 2 The Control Panel window appears. Go to (Network and Internet Connections >) Network Connections.
- 3 The Network Connections window appears.
- 4 Right-click the Internet Connection icon and select Disconnect to close the session.
 - **Note** You can also double-click the icon. As a result the *Internet Connection Status* window appears from which a Disconnect button is available to close the session.

As a result SpeedTouchTM's embedded PPP dial-in client will close the Internet connection. The Internet Gateway icon displays *disconnected* and your PC is offline.



2.1.2 Using the SpeedTouch[™] Web Pages

Introduction

As the SpeedTouch[™] web pages are controllable from any Operating System with installed web browser, the method to establish PPP sessions described below can be used by any computer system.

Starting an Internet session

Proceed as follows:

1 Open a web browser on your computer and browse to the SpeedTouch[™] web pages (see " Access to the SpeedTouch[™] web interface" on page 47 for more information):

| SpeedTouch 570: 014990048 - | Microsoft Internet Expl | orer | | |
|---|-------------------------|------------------|-------------------|--------------------------------|
| Eile Edit Yiew Favorites Tools B | <u>H</u> elp | | | At 1 |
| 🕞 Back 👻 🕥 👻 📓 🎸 | Search 👷 Favori | tes 📢 Media 🧭 | 🖉 - 🎍 🖬 - 📘 | , |
| Address 💩 http://speedtouch.lan/index.h | tm | | | 🖌 🄁 Go 🛛 Links 🎽 |
| THOMSON HEAT | Custom Inform | action | Sļ | Deed touch ™ ALCATEL |
| 500 | System Inform | nation | | |
| series | Diagnostics | Service Info | Configuration | <u>System</u> |
| <u>Save All Help</u> | DSL | | Statistics | |
| - Basic | Line Status | | Enabled | |
| System Information | Bandwidth Up/Down (| Kbit/sec) | 192/3360 | |
| Connections | Uptime | | 00:40:11 | |
| Wireless | kBytes Tx/Rx | | 3963 / 94746 | |
| System Log | Interface | | PPPoA_1 | |
| + Advanced | IP Addresses/Netma | sks | 80.200.218.251/32 | |
| | Primary DNS | | 195.238.2.21 | |
| | Secondary DNS | | 195.238.2.22 | |
| | © THOMSON 2003. All | rights reserved. | | |
| E Done | | | | 🥑 Internet |

By default the SpeedTouch[™] shows you the System Information page.

- 2 In the Basic menu, click *Connections* to open the Connections page that allows you to establish dial in-in connections.
- 3 Click ▶ next to the connection entry you want to establish a connection with. As a result the entry will be highlighted.
- 4 Enter your user name and password in the appropriate fields. If you want the SpeedTouch[™] to remember your credentials, select the Save this password.
- 5 Click Connect.

As a result SpeedTouch™'s embedded PPP dial-in client establishes the Internet connection.

During session-establishment the State column will display *Trying*. As soon as the PPP session is started successfully the field displays *up* and your PC is online.

You can open a web browser and surf the Internet.

speed**touch**™



| During the Internet session | You is ru | are able to overview and monitor your Internet connectivity as long as the session unning via: |
|--------------------------------|--------------|--|
| | • | Dr SpeedTouch™ See "3 Dr SpeedTouch™" on page 37. |
| | • | The SpeedTouch™ System Information page See " System Information" on page 50. |
| | • | The SpeedTouch™ Diagnostics page See " Diagnostics" on page 56. |
| Terminating an Internet | То с | close an active Routed PPP connection: |
| session | 1 | Make sure you have access to the SpeedTouch™ web pages. |
| | 2 | On the Connections page, click > next to the connection entry you want to close the connection for. |
| | 3 | Click Disconnect. |
| | As a tion | a result SpeedTouch™'s embedded PPP dial-in client will close the Internet connec- . The entry's session state will change to <i>Down</i> and your PC is offline. |



2.2 Connect to the Internet via a Host PPPoE Dialin Client

| Introduction | is section explains how you can connect to the Internet using a Broadband PPPoE I-in application. The PPP over Ethernet connection scenario provides PPP-like dial-in navior over the virtual Ethernet segment. | | |
|-------------------|---|--|--|
| | To be able to use a broadband dial-in application on your computer for connecting to the Internet, the SpeedTouch [™] needs to be configured for Bridged Ethernet or Routed PPPoE (with PPPoE relay) via the SpeedTouch [™] Setup wizard or the embedded Easy Setup. | | |
| BroadBand dial-in | To connect to the Internet you can use: | | |
| clients | An MS Windows XP broadband dial-in client. See "2.2.1 Using an MS Windows XP BroadBand Connection." on page 30 for more information. | | |
| | A Mac OS X broadband dial-in client. See "2.2.2 Using the Mac OS X PPPoE Dial-in Client" on page 34 for more information. | | |
| | - or - | | |
| | • A broadband PPPoE dial-in client provided by your Service Provider to connect to the Internet | | |
| | Note Upon availability of OS-specific PPPoE dial-in client applications, the latter method is Operating System independent. For PPPoE session connectivity from a Mac OS 8.6/9.x system, a host PPPoE dial-in application is mandatory. | | |



2.2.1 Using an MS Windows XP BroadBand Connection.

Configuring a broadband connection

Proceed as follows:

- 1 On the Start menu, click (Settings >) Control Panel.
- 2 The Control Panel window appears. Go to (Network and Internet Connections >) Network Connections.
- 3 In the Network Tasks menu, click *Create a new connection*. The New Connection Wizard appears:



Click Next to continue.

4 In the next window, select Connect to the Internet:



Click Next to continue.

5 In the next window, select Set up my connection manually:



Click Next to continue.



6 In the next window, select Connect using a broadband connection that requires a user name and password:



- Click Next to continue.
- 7 In the next window, give a name to the connection you are creating, e.g. MyISP:



8 In the next window, select whether the connection is available to any user or only to yourself:



Note If you want to share this connection with other users you must select *Anyone's use.*



9 In the next window, fill in the Internet account information. This information should be provided by your service provider:



10 At the end of the configuration the following window appears:



Click *Finish* to complete the configuration. The Connect MyISP window (see below) appears.

Starting a broadband Internet session Proceed as follows:

- 1 On the *Start* menu, point Connect To and click the name of the connection you've created e.g. MyISP.
 - **Note** If you are using the classic Start menu click Start > Settings > Network (and Dial-up) connections > MyISP.
- 2 The Connect MyISP window appears:



- 3 If needed, enter user name and password for your user account at the Service Provider.
- 4 Click Connect.



5 As soon as the connection is established, the connection message box and dial-up window are minimized into a DUN icon in the system tray:



You can open your web browser and surf the Internet.

Terminating a broadband Internet session Proceed as follows:

1 On the *Start* menu, point Connect To and click the name of the connection you've created e.g. MyISP.

Note If you are using the classic Start menu go to Start > Settings > Network (and Dial-up) connections > MyISP.

2 The MyISP Status window appears:

| Connection | | |
|--------------|------------|------------|
| Status: | | Connected |
| Duration: | | 00:00:32 |
| Speed: | | 100.0 Mbps |
| Activity | Sent — 🐴 · | |
| Bytes: | 7,405 | 395 |
| Compression: | 0% | 0% |
| Errors: | 0 | 0 |

3 Click Disconnect.

The connection is released. As a result no Internet connectivity exists anymore.



2.2.2 Using the Mac OS X PPPoE Dial-in Client

Configuring a broadband connection

Proceed as follows:

- **1** On the Apple menu, click System Preferences.
- 2 The System Preferences window appears. Click the Network icon.
- **3** The Network window appears. Make sure *Built-in Ethernet* is selected in the Show list and click the PPPoE tab:



- 4 Enter the Account Name and Password provided by your Service Provider.
 - **Note** Select *Save password* in case you want the computer to remember the password for this account name. Optionally you can enter a name for this connection in the *Service Provider* field. All other fields may stay empty
- 5 Click Apply Now.


Starting a broadband Internet session Proceed as follows:

1 Click the Internet Connect dockling.

Note If the Internet Connect dockling is not available, go to the Applications folder on the system startup disk and double-click *Internet Connect*.

2 The following window appears:

| 00 | Built-in Ethernet |
|---------------|---|
| Configu | ration: Built-in Ethernet 🔹 |
| Service Pro | ovider: |
| | Name: johndoe@MyISP |
| Pas | sword: |
| | 🗹 Show PPPoE status in menu bar |
| These setting | s can be changed in Network Preferences. Edit |
| | _ |
| Status: Idle | Con |

Make sure Built-in Ethernet is selected in the Configuration list.

- 3 If needed, enter user name and password for your user account at the Service Provider.
- 4 Click Connect.

As soon as the connection is established you can open your web browser and surf the Internet.

Terminating a broadband Internet session Proceed as follows:

1 Click the Internet Connect dockling.

Note If the Internet Connect dockling is not available, go to the Applications folder on the system startup disk and double-click *Internet Connect*.

2 The following window appears:



Make sure Built-in Ethernet is selected in the Configuration list

3 Click Disconnect.

The connection is released. As a result no Internet connectivity exists anymore.





E-DOC-CTC-20030814-0001 v1.0

3 Dr SpeedTouch™

Introduction The Dr SpeedTouch[™] application allows you to monitor, diagnose and troubleshoot your SpeedTouch[™] device.

With Dr SpeedTouch[™]you can:

- Monitor the status and performance of the SpeedTouch[™] device.
- Run a Diagnostics program to locate a connectivity problem.
- Run a Troubleshooter to help you solve a connectivity problem.

Supported Operating Installing and using Dr SpeedTouch™ is only supported for following Microsoft Systems:

- MS Windows 98
- MS Windows 98SE
- MS Windows ME
- MS Windows NT4.0 SP6
- MS Windows 2000
- MS Windows XP

Installation I

Proceed as follows:

- Insert the SpeedTouch[™] Setup CD-ROM in your PC's CD-ROM drive. The SpeedTouch[™] CD Browser will start automatically. Choose your language and browse to Initial Setup > Install Dr SpeedTouch[™].
 - Note If the SpeedTouch[™] CD Browser window does not appear automatically, open a Run window via Start > Run from the Start menu and enter the following path: D:\Menu.exe, where D stands for the drive letter of your CD-ROM drive.
- 2 The Dr SpeedTouch[™] Setup wizard appears:

| Dr SpeedTouch Setup | |
|---------------------|---|
| Freeh | Welcome to Dr SpeedTouch Setup |
| | This application will install the Dr SpeedTouch tools on your computer. Please click Next to continue. |
| | |
| 🖵 👫 🏗 🗇 | |
| | speed touch ™ |
| speedtouch | < Back Cancel |

Click Next to continue.

- **3** Subsequent screens will guide you through the installation. Follow the provided instructions and click *Next* whenever requested.
- 4 After installation, Dr SpeedTouch[™] is started automatically.

speed**touch**™

Using By default Dr SpeedTouch[™] is started automatically at boot of your system and runs in the background, i.e. minimized in the status area. Proceed as follows:

1 Double-click 👬 in the status area.

- 2 Dr SpeedTouch[™] searches your network for SpeedTouch[™] devices. If more than one device is found, a list of available devices will be provided. If this is the case, select your SpeedTouch[™] device (SpeedTouch[™] 545 or SpeedTouch[™] 570) and click *OK*.
- **3** Dr SpeedTouch[™] appears:

| 📲 Status - SpeedTou | ch 570: #01 | 4990048 | |
|---------------------|-------------|--------------|----------|
| General Performance | • | | |
| Device | | | |
| Status: | PPP Con | nected | - 0 |
| DSL Duration: | 00 | :30:15 | |
| PPP Duration: | 00 | :25:43 | |
| Speed (up/down): | 192/3.36 | D kbps 🗧 | |
| Activity | | | |
| Computer(s) | SpeedTouc | h | Internet |
| | - ::: | | ٩ |
| kBytes | | | |
| Sent | 45.424 2.1 | 92 | |
| Received | 1.970 47 | 646 | |
| Diagnostics | | | |
| THOMSON | | <u>H</u> elp | Close |

Dr SpeedTouch™ features Dr SpeedTouch[™] consists of two sections:

- Select the General tab to:
 - View SpeedTouch[™] device information and status:

| Jevice | |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------------|
| Status: | PPP Connected |
| OSL Duration: | 00:30:15 |
| PPP Duration: | 00:25:43 |
| Speed (up/down): | 192/3.360 kbps |
| PPP Duration: Speed (up/down): | 00:25:4 192/3.360 kbp |

View activity between your computer, the SpeedTouch[™] and the Internet:



• Click *Diagnostics*. This allows you to test and troubleshoot the connectivity of your computer and the SpeedTouch[™] device to your ISP and the Internet via the Diagnostics wizard:





• Select the *Performance* tab to monitor the downstream and upstream performance of your DSL connection:



Note For more information on Dr SpeedTouch[™] please click *Help* in the application or press FI for context sensitive help.





E-DOC-CTC-20030814-0001 v1.0

4 Wireless Connectivity

Introduction The SpeedTouch[™]570 and SpeedTouch[™]545 (with wireless upgrade card installed) feature a Wireless LAN Access Point (AP) which behaves as a hub and allows wireless connectivity between several devices and the local (W)LAN and - via the SpeedTouch[™] DSL router - to the public network, e.g. the Internet.

IEEE802.1b Wireless technology enables these devices to communicate with each other in a locally mobile fashion, without the need for a wired environment.

Wireless basics The WLAN's 'radio' link is a shared medium. As no physical connection exists between the SpeedTouch[™] and wireless clients, a name must be given to allow unique identification of your WLAN radio link. This is done by the Service Set ID (SSID), also referred to as Network Name. Wireless clients must be part of this SSID environment in order to be able to communicate with other clients on the (W)LAN - including the Speed-Touch[™].

The IEEE802. I I b standard for WLANs allows several WLAN networks using different radio channels to be co-located. Via the Direct Sequence Spread Spectrum (DSSS) system, several channels are available for use which are associated to a slightly different frequency in the allowed range. The SpeedTouch[™] supports multiple radio channels and is able to select the best radio channel at each start-up.

The SpeedTouchTM supports all channels allowed for wireless networking according to the US, Asia and most of Europe's regulations.

However, depending on local regulations, the number of channels actually allowed to be used may be restricted.

To determine your regulatory domain check:

- The label on the bottom of the SpeedTouch[™] in case you purchased a Speed-Touch[™]570.
- The label on the SpeedTouch[™]010 wireless upgrade card in case you purchased a SpeedTouch[™]545.

If you reside in:

- The ETSI regulatory domain (EC logo) the supported radio channels are channels I to I3.
- The FCC regulatory domain (FCC logo) the supported radio channels are channels 1 to 11.

Wireless security

Since the SpeedTouch[™] wireless environment is a radio environment, precautions must be taken to ensure that your wireless network is safe from malicious intruders. In addition to providing the possibility of giving a personalized Network Name (SSID) to the wireless network, the SpeedTouch[™] features a physical registration mechanism, a managed Access Control List (ACL) and enhanced 64- or 128-bits Wired Equivalent Privacy (WEP) encryption to secure your network and to control wireless client access.



Wireless client requirements

Only wireless client adapters compliant to IEEE802.11b DSSS, will be able to communicate with the SpeedTouchTM and other members of the SpeedTouchTM (W)LAN environment.

It is highly recommended that the wireless client adapter is Wi-Fi[™] certified to ensure smooth interoperability.

To use SpeedTouch[™]'s encryption security features, the wireless client adapters should at least support 64-bit WEP encryption.

Note For initial wireless connectivity (i.e. SpeedTouch[™] device with default settings) a wireless client adapter supporting 128-bits WEP encryption is mandatory.



4.1 First-time Wireless Client Association

Initial SpeedTouch™ wireless configuration

When the SpeedTouch[™] leaves the factory and after every Reset-to-Defaults (See "7.4 SpeedTouch[™] Default Configuration" on page 88 for more information), the SpeedTouch[™] wireless configuration returns to its initial default settings.

These settings are as follows:

- The SpeedTouch[™] is broadcasting its Network name (SSID) The default Network Name (SSID) is printed on the identification label located on the bottom of your SpeedTouch[™] and is unique for each device. It consists of the concatenation of the word "SpeedTouch" and 6 hexadecimal characters, without any spaces.
- WEP encryption is enabled at 128-bit encryption level. The default WEP encryption key is printed on the identification label located on the bottom of your SpeedTouch[™] and is unique for each device. It consists of 26 hexadecimal characters.
- The DSSS radio channel number is set to "automatic".
- Registration is not activated.
- The Access Control List is empty and open
- **Note** The default wireless settings may differ from the settings listed above depending on your Service Provider's requirements. If this is the case, refer to the installation/configuration instructions provided by the Service Provider.

Preparing the first-time wireless client

Make sure that:

- The SpeedTouch[™] is powered on and ready for service.
- The SpeedTouch[™] is in its default configuration. If needed, reset the SpeedTouch[™] to its default configuration (See "7.4 SpeedTouch[™] Default Configuration" on page 88 for more information).
- In case of a SpeedTouch[™]545 the wireless upgrade card is installed as described in "7.1 Upgrading a SpeedTouch[™]545 for Wireless Networking" on page 74.
- The wireless client adapter is installed on your computer.

speed**touch**™

• The wireless client adapter's IP configuration is set to dynamically obtain its IP configuration (DHCP).

Note Usually this is the default TCP/IP configuration of your computer.

• The wireless client is correctly configured for associating to the SpeedTouch[™] wireless access point (See below).

First-time wireless For a successful association the wireless client must be correctly configured for: client configuration . the default WEP encryption the default Network Name. As the SpeedTouch[™] broadcasts its SSID to the wireless clients, you can select the SpeedTouch[™] wireless network (e.g. SpeedTouch012345) from a list of available networks. Depending on your wireless client a wireless icon may become green or a message similar to the following may pop up: "Successfully joined Wireless network SpeedTouch012345". Note Some wireless clients do not automatically join a wireless network. If so, follow the instructions for the wireless client software to initiate association.

First-time association example

Below an example is provided, showing how the SpeedTouch[™] wireless network is presented towards an MS Windows XP system:



When clicking, the following window allows you to provide the WEP key (found on the identification label located on the bottom of your SpeedTouchTM):

| Orinoco adapter 🛛 💽 🔀 | | | | |
|--|---------------------|------|--|--|
| The following wireless network(s) are available. To access a wireless network, select it from the list, and then click Connect. | | | | |
| Available wireless <u>n</u> etwo | rks: | | | |
| SpeedTouch1BD1 | 7A | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| This wireless network requires the use of a network key (WEP). To access this network, type the key, then click Connect. | | | | |
| Network <u>k</u> ey: | ••••• | ••• | | |
| C <u>o</u> nfirm network key: | ••••• | ••• | | |
| <u>Enable IEEE 802.1x authentication for this network</u> | | | | |
| If you are having difficulty connecting to a network, click Advanced. | | | | |
| Advanced | <u>C</u> onnect Car | icel | | |

Clicking *Connect* triggers the actual association. A successful association will be notified as shown below:



Note For other Operating Systems the wireless client will in most cases be configured via dedicated client managers.



4.2 Connecting Wireless Clients

In case the SpeedTouch[™] has not been configured before (the SpeedTouch[™] is still in Before you connect other wireless clients its default configuration), it is recommended to proceed first with the configuration setup procedures as described in "1.3 SpeedTouch[™] Configuration Setup" on page 11. For enhanced security, after going through the SpeedTouch[™] configuration setup procedures, you are able to "personalize" the SpeedTouch[™] wireless access point settings by configuring another SSID, and/or optionally another security level. For more information on the configuration of the SpeedTouch[™] Wireless configuration, see "Wireless" on page 52. Preconditions Make sure that: The SpeedTouch[™] is powered on and ready for service. The SpeedTouch[™] has been configured by the SpeedTouch[™] Setup wizard or via uploading the appropriate configuration profile file. Optionally, the SpeedTouch[™] wireless settings have been personalized. Further make sure that: The wireless client adapters are installed on the computers you want to connect. Depending on the personalized wireless settings: In case WEP encryption is enabled on the SpeedTouch[™], you must configure the wireless client to use the same encryption level and WEP key. In case SSID broadcasting is disabled, you must configure the wireless client for the SpeedTouch[™] SSID. Depending on the registration button and Access Control List configuration: In case registration is disabled and the Access Control List unlocked, no further actions are needed for the wireless client to access the Speed-

Touch[™] WLAN.

speed**touch**™

- In case registration is disabled and the Access Control List locked, you must manually add the wireless client to the Access Control List as described in "Wireless" on page 52. Make sure to save your SpeedTouch[™] configuration by clicking Save all.
- In case registration is enabled and the Access Control List locked, you must follow the procedure below to register the WLAN client to the Speed-Touch[™] Access Control List.

Registering wireless In case registration is enabled, you must register pending wireless network clients as clients follows: 1 Make sure the wireless client is correctly associated to the SpeedTouch[™] WLAN. Depending on your WLAN client adapter a wireless icon may become green or a message similar to the following may appear: "Successfully joined Wireless network SpeedTouch012345". Note Some WLAN clients do not automatically join a WLAN. If so, follow the instructions for the WLAN client software to initiate the association 2 Push the red Registration button on the SpeedTouch[™] back panel or click *Register* on the SpeedTouch[™] Wireless web page (see "Wireless" on page 52 for more information).

The SpeedTouch $^{\text{TM}}$ will now add the wireless client to the Access Control List and save the current configuration.

- **Note** You can only register one wireless client at a time. So you have to push the registration button for each client you want to add.
- 3 Browse to the SpeedTouch[™] Wireless web page to see that the MAC address of your wireless client is added to the Access Control List.
 - Note If a system password secures the SpeedTouch[™] from unauthorized access, you'll need to authenticate first before you can actually browse its web pages.



5 SpeedTouch™ Web Interface

| Introduction | The SpeedTouch™ comes with integrated local configuration capabilities. | | | |
|--|---|--|--|--|
| | The local configuration, via the SpeedTouch™ web interface, is based on the HTTP server/web browser concept. | | | |
| | It allows you to configure your SpeedTouch™ via a web browser using HTML pages from any local computer attached to the SpeedTouch™ (Wireless) LAN. | | | |
| Preconditions | Before accessing the SpeedTouch™ web pages, make sure that either: | | | |
| | • Your Web browser is not using a proxy server. | | | |
| | • The SpeedTouch™ IP address is not submitted to a proxy server. | | | |
| | For more information on how to disable your web browser's proxying, please consult the web browser's user's guide. | | | |
| Use of the SpeedTouch™ web interface | In most cases, the SpeedTouch [™] is correctly configured for your Internet connectivity via the Service you selected during SpeedTouch [™] Configuration Setup, implying that no further configuration on the web interface is needed. | | | |
| Access to the | To access the SpeedTouch™ web pages: | | | |
| SpeedTouch™ web | 1 Start the web browser on your computer. | | | |
| Interface | 2 Browse to the SpeedTouch [™] at the SpeedTouch [™] 's IP address (in most cases 10.0.0.138). | | | |
| | 3 If a system password has been set, an authentication window will be displayed. You must enter the user name and system password before access will be granted. | | | |
| Access to the | If your computer is UPnP™ enabled you can access the pages as follows: | | | |
| SpeedTouch™ web | Click (Settings >) Control Panel on the Start menu to open the Control Panel. | | | |
| | 2 Go to Network and Internet Connections > My Network Places. | | | |
| | Note If you use the Control Panel in Classic View, click <i>Network Connections</i> in the Control Panel and <i>Network Places</i> under Other Places. | | | |
| | 3 The following window appears: | | | |
| | Image: Section of the section of t | | | |



Double-click the SpeedTouch[™] icon.

speed**touch**™

4 If a system password has been set, an authentication window will be displayed. Enter user name and system password in the appropriate fields and click *OK*.





Topic menu and links

On the left of each of the SpeedTouchTM web pages a topics menu is provided. This menu navigates you via links through all configurational aspects of the SpeedTouchTM.

For your convenience the links are sorted in two drop-down topics menus: Basic and Advanced. The links in the Basic topic menu lead you to pages for basic SpeedTouch[™] configuration and maintenance, i.e. the pages for every-day use. The Advanced topic menu, contains the links which allow advanced configuration of the SpeedTouch[™]. These pages need only to be accessed for some specific operations.

The following table lists all Basic topic links:

speed**touch**

| BASIC topic menu | | | |
|--------------------|--|--|--|
| Click | То | | |
| System Information | View the current configuration profile. View the current ADSL line status. | | |
| Connections | Establish dial-in connections. | | |
| Wireless | View/configure SpeedTouch [™] Wireless LAN settings. | | |
| | Note Not functional on a SpeedTouch™545 without installed Wireless Upgrade card. | | |
| System Log | View the activity on the SpeedTouch $^{\mathrm{TM}}$ since power on. | | |



| ADVANCED topic menu | | |
|---------------------|---|--|
| Click | То | |
| Diagnostics | View SpeedTouch™ diagnostics. | |
| Easy Setup | Configure the SpeedTouch™ via the embedded wizard. | |
| IP Addresses | View/configure the SpeedTouch™ IP interfaces. | |
| IP Routing | View/configure the SpeedTouch™ IP router. | |
| NAPT | View/configure static NAPT entries. View/configure multi-NAT entries. Define a default local server for inbound connectivity. Configure UPnP™. | |
| DHCP | View/configure the SpeedTouch™ DHCP server/client. | |
| DNS | View/configure the SpeedTouch™ DNS server/client. | |
| System | Manage system and configuration. | |
| System Password | Set a system password. | |
| Templates | View/upload templates. | |
| Language | Configure the web page language. | |

The following table lists all advanced topic links:

Save all The Save All link on the menu allows you to save the SpeedTouch[™] settings.

It is advised to back-up your saved configuration on a regular basis. This can be done via the System link in the Advanced menu.

Help The Help link in the topics menu header allows you to browse the SpeedTouch[™] online Help.

For more information on a specific topic you can click the context-related Help links located at the Topic's web pages.



5.1 Basic Topics Menu Links

System Information

Click this link to display the System Information page. This page is also the Speed-Touch $^{\rm TM}$ home page.

The System Information page consists of four sections:

 Click the Diagnostics tab to view the results of the System Self Test, LAN connectivity and DSL synchronization test:

| <u>Diagnostics</u> | Service Info | Configuration | <u>System</u> |
|--------------------|--------------|---------------|---------------|
| Test | | Result | |
| System Self Test | | | |
| LAN | | V | |
| DSL | | | |

• Click the Service Info tab to view the current physical status of the ADSL line:

| Diagnostics | Service Info | Configuration System | |
|------------------------------|--------------|----------------------|--|
| DSL | | Statistics | |
| Line Status | | Enabled | |
| Bandwidth Up/Down (Kbit/sec) | | 192/3360 | |
| Uptime | | 00:17:51 | |
| kBytes Tx/Rx | | 2187 / 47639 | |
| Interface | | PPPoA_1 | |
| IP Addresses/Netma | asks | 80.200.218.251/32 | |
| Primary DNS | | 195.238.2.21 | |
| Secondary DNS | | 195.238.2.22 | |

The DSL Statistics allow you to view:

- Line Status: this shows whether the DSL link is synchronized (Enabled) or not (Initializing).
- Bandwidth Up/Down: the maximum available bandwidth of the DSL link in both up- and downstream direction.
- Uptime: The duration of the current Enabled Line Status.
- kBytes Tx/Rx: the amount of kilobytes (kBytes) sent (Tx) and received (Rx) since the establishment of the DSL link.
- Click the *Configuration* tab to view the configuration profile currently active on the SpeedTouch™:

| Diagnostics | Service Info | <u>Configuration</u> | <u>System</u> |
|---------------------|---|---------------------------|-------------------|
| Item | Description | | |
| Region | World | | |
| Provider | Any | | |
| Service Name | Routed PPPoA - DI | HCP - NAPT | |
| Service Description | Routed PPPoA Pac session connectivit | ket Service configuration |) using always-on |



• Click the System tab to view some important system information of the Speed-Touch™:

| Diagnostics | <u>Service Info</u> | <u>Configuration</u> | <u>System</u> |
|------------------|---------------------|----------------------|---------------|
| Item | | Description | |
| Product Name | | SpeedTouch 545 | |
| Physical Address | | 00-90-D0-02-8A-2D | |
| Software Release | | 4.2.1.1 | |
| Board Name | | ADNTA-A | |
| Serial Number | | 0504bza | |
| Product Code | | 35728530 | |

The System table lists:

- The SpeedTouch[™] product name.
- The unique Medium Access Control (MAC) address of your SpeedTouch[™]. This MAC address can be used to identify your SpeedTouch[™].
- The SpeedTouch[™] Software Release.
- The SpeedTouch[™] Board Name.
- The SpeedTouch[™] Serial Number.
- The SpeedTouch[™] Product Code.
- **Note** The information above is also listed on the identification label on the bottom of the SpeedTouchTM.

Connections Click

s Click this link to view the Connections page.

This page allows you to establish dial-in connections, if applicable:

| Connections | | | | | | |
|-----------------|-------------|-------------|-----------|-----------|-------------|-------|
| Interface | | Destination | Mode | Link | | State |
| PPPoA_1 | | PVC_1 | always-on | connected | | up |
| Connection prop | | | | | | |
| Specify your us | ername an | d password: | | | | |
| User: | johndoe@I | MyISP | | | | |
| Password: | ••••• | | | | | |
| | 🗹 Save this | s password | | | | |
| | Disco | onnect | | | <u>Help</u> | |

See "2.1.2 Using the SpeedTouchTM Web Pages" on page 27 for more information on how to use the Dial-in Connections table.



Wireless Click this link to display the SpeedTouch[™] Wireless page.

Note If you are using a SpeedTouch[™]545 without wireless upgrade card installed, this page will not be available.

This allows you to:

- Click the Access Point Settings tab to view the Access Point Settings pages:
 - Click the Network Name (SSID) tab to view and/or change the Speed-Touch[™] Wireless access point SSID:

| Access Point Settings | Access Control | Radio Channels |
|---------------------------------|--------------------------|----------------|
| Network Name (SSID) | Data S | <u>ecurity</u> |
| Network name (SSID): | BUTRA22 | |
| Only stations with correct Netw | ork name (SSID) can conr | nect: 🗸 |
| Drop multicast from DSL to WI | LAN: | |
| <u>Apply</u> | | <u>Help</u> |

By default the SpeedTouch[™] broadcasts its SSID to the WLAN clients. WLAN clients using this broadcasted SSID or a blank SSID can join the SpeedTouch[™] WLAN.

To ensure the security of your connection, it is possible to personalize these SSID settings. Proceed as follows:

- Make sure Only stations with correct Network name (SSID) can connect is selected.
 - Note When you enable this option, the SSID will not be broadcasted. Depending on your wireless client, the Speed-Touch[™] wireless network will no longer be visible in the list of available networks.
- 2 Enter the SSID of your choice in the *Network name* (SSID) field.
- **3** Click *Apply* to apply the SSID.
- 4 Reconfigure your wireless client(s) to use the changed settings.
- 5 Click Save all to save your changes to persistent memory.

By default the SpeedTouch $^{\text{TM}}$ allows multicasts from external hosts (i.e. hosts residing on the WAN/Internet). To disable this feature select *Drop* multicast from DSL to WLAN.



Click the Data Security tab to enable/disable the 64-bit/128-bit WEP encryption:

| Access Point Settings | Access Cont | rol <u>Radio Channels</u> | |
|-----------------------|---------------|---------------------------|--|
| Network Name (SSID) | 1 | <u>Data Security</u> | |
| Data security: | 64-bit 👻 | | |
| Network key: | kolokokokokok | | |
| <u>App</u> | ly | <u>Help</u> | |

By default WEP encryption is enabled (at 128-bit encryption). To change the WEP encryption:

- 1 Select the desired WEP encryption level (64-bit or 128-bit).
- 2 Enter a WEP key of your choice. In the case of:
 - 64-bit encryption The 40-bits WEP key must consist of 10 hexadecimal digits.
 - I 28-bit encryption
 The I04-bits WEP key consists of 26 hexadecimal digits.
 - **Note** Hexadecimal numbers range from 0 to 9, while hexadecimal letters range from A to F.
- **3** Click Apply to apply the WEP encryption settings.
- 4 Reconfigure your wireless client(s) to use the changed settings.
- 5 Click Save all to save your changes to persistent memory.

To ensure the highest level of security, you may change the wireless settings on a regular basis. However, never use obvious keys.

 View the current Access Control List. Via this table you can also manually add or delete wireless clients and configure whether wireless clients are allowed to participate in the SpeedTouch[™] wireless IP environment or not.

To enable/disable the registration button, select/clear Use Register button for registration:

• If registration is enabled, the following table is shown:

| Access Point Settings | Access Contro | <u>əl</u> | <u>Radio Chan</u> | inels |
|-------------------------|-------------------|-----------|-------------------|-------------|
| Use Register button for | registration: | V | | |
| Register new station: | | Register | | |
| Station Name | MAC Address | | | Allowed |
| Jim | 00:02:2D:5F:88:7B | | | Yes |
| ▶ Jan | 03:34:56:2F:32:3F | | | Yes |
| Sammy | 23:56:03:1A:EB:2C | | | No |
| Portable_home | 00:1F:EB:00:01:06 | | | Yes |
| Click 'New' to create a | new entry. | | | |
| <u>Flush</u> | <u>Refresh</u> | 1 | New | <u>Help</u> |

Clicking the Register button triggers the SpeedTouchTM to unlock the access control list for a maximum time frame of one minute. The first new wireless client successfully attempting to associate with the SpeedTouchTM (having the correct wireless settings (Network Name and, if required, Network key)) will be added to the table as allowed station, after which the access control list is immediately locked again.

Note The SpeedTouch[™] automatically saves your current configuration at the end of the registration.



If registration is disabled, the following table is shown:

| Access Point Setting | s Access Control | Radio Chanı | nels |
|-------------------------|-------------------|-------------|-------------|
| Use Register button fo | r registration: | | |
| New Station Allowed: | | | |
| Station Name | MAC Address | | Allowed |
| Jim | 00:02:2D:5F:B8:7B | | Yes |
| Jan | 03:34:56:2F:32:3F | | Yes |
| Sammy | 23:56:03:1A:EB:2C | | No |
| Portable_home | 00:1F:EB:00:01:06 | | Yes |
| Click 'New' to create a | a new entry. | | |
| <u>Flush</u> | <u>Refresh</u> | New | <u>Help</u> |

If New Station Allowed is selected, any client with the correct wireless settings (Network Name and, if required, Network key) will be automatically added to the Access Control List and will be allowed to send/receive data via the SpeedTouch[™] wireless access point.

If *New Station Allowed* is not selected, you must manually add the wireless clients and their authorization to the access control list.

Note If the registration button is disabled, the button must NOT be pressed to register a WLAN station.

• View the Radio Scan table:

| Access Point Se | attings <u>Access Control</u> | Radio Channels | |
|-----------------|-------------------------------|------------------|--|
| Channel: | | Auto 💌 | |
| Best Channel Se | lected : 6 | | |
| Channel | Rating | | |
| 1 | Good | | |
| 2 | Good | | |
| 3 | Good | | |
| 4 | Good | | |
| 5 | Good | | |
| 6 | Recommended | | |
| 7 | Good | | |
| 8 | Good | | |
| 9 | Good | | |
| 10 | Good | | |
| 11 | Good | | |
| | ommunication channel is 6 | | |
| <u>R</u> (| efresh | <u>Scan Help</u> | |

By default the SpeedTouchTM Wireless access point uses automatic radio channel selection (Auto) to ensure maximum performance, communication speeds and radio reaches. To specify a fixed channel, select a channel number from the Channel list and click *Apply*.

The Radio Scan table allows you to overview all radio channels and their respective ratings.

If you want to:

- Refresh the table, click *Refresh*.
- Update the SpeedTouch[™]'s automatic channel selection, click Scan.
- **Note** You can locate adjacent wireless networks via the Site Monitor. See " Diagnostics" on page 56 for more information.



System Log

Click this link to view the System Log page.

This page allows you to view the activity on the SpeedTouch ${}^{\rm T\!M}$ since power on:

| Logged Message | 5 | |
|-----------------|---|---|
| System Up Time | 00:13:12 (since power on) | |
| View Mode | All logged messages | |
| | Stop AutoRefresh Help | |
| System Up Time | Message Contents | |
| 00:12:51 | CONFIGURATION saved by user (/dl/user.ini) | |
| 00:02:43 | LOGIN User logged in on HTTP (from 10.0.0.1) | |
| 00:00:28 | DHCP server up | |
| 00:00:28 | DHCP Auto DHCP: no server detected on LAN, SpeedTouch server starts | d |
| 00:00:02 | KERNEL Warm restart | |
| <u>View All</u> | <u>View Important only</u> <u>View Critical only</u> | |



5.2 Advanced Topics Menu Links

Diagnostics

Click this link to display the Diagnostics page.

This page consists of three expandable sections:

- Expand the System section to view some important system information:
 - System
 Image: SpeedTouch 545

 Vendor Name = THOMSON
 Software Version = 4.2.1.1

 Serial Number = 0504bza
 CLI Version = 1.2.0

 Bootloader Version = 2.1.0
 ASIC Version = 1b01

 Board Name = ADNTA-A
 Modem Label Version = 2.11.27
- Expand the Lan section to view the LAN configuration:



Expand subsequently the Wireless and the Site Monitor section to allow the SpeedTouch $^{\rm TM}$ wireless access point to scan for and locate adjacent wireless networks.

Note If you are using a SpeedTouch[™]545 without Wireless Upgrade card installed, the Wireless section will not be available.



• Expand subsequently the Wan, DSL and Connections sections to view the current DSL state and connection information:



Click ≥ to instantly check all SpeedTouch[™] connections on IP connectivity.

Easy Setup Click this link to start the SpeedTouch™ Easy Setup wizard.

See "1.3.2 Operating System Independent SpeedTouch[™] Configuration Setup" on page 19 for more information.



IP Addresses

Click this link to display the IP Addresses page.

This page allows you to view or add/delete specific IP address entries for Speed-Touch ${}^{\rm T\!M}$'s interfaces:

| IP a | iddress table | | | |
|-------|-------------------|--------------------|-------|-------------|
| Intf | | Address/Netmask | Туре | Translation |
| • | eth0 | 169.254.149.35/16 | Auto | none |
| • | eth0 | 10.0.0.138/24 | User | none |
| • | eth0 | 192.193.195.233/24 | Extra | none |
| • | loop | 127.0.0.1/8 | Auto | none |
| Click | : 'New' to create | e a new entry. | | |
| | N | <u>ew</u> | | <u>Help</u> |

When adding an IP address, all essential IP routes will be automatically be added to the SpeedTouchTM IP routing table. The eth0 interface allows you to assign an IP address to the SpeedTouchTM Ethernet interface.

IP Routing

Click this link to display the IP Routing page.

This page allows you to view or add/delete static IP routes for SpeedTouch ${}^{\rm TM}{}^{\rm s}$ IP router:

| IP route table | | | | |
|-------------------------|------------|----------------|-------------|--------|
| Destination | Label | Gateway | Intf | Metric |
| 169.254.141.11/32 | - | 169.254.141.11 | eth0 | 0 |
| 255,255,255,255/32 | - | 10.0.0.138 | eth0 | 0 |
| 10.0.0.138/32 | - | 10.0.0.138 | eth0 | 0 |
| 127.0.0.1/32 | - | 127.0.0.1 | loop | 0 |
| 10.0.0/24 | - | 10.0.0.138 | eth0 | 0 |
| 169.254.0.0/16 | - | 169.254.141.11 | eth0 | 0 |
| 224.0.0.0/4 | - | 10.0.0.138* | eth0 | 0 |
| Click 'New' to create a | new entry. | - | - - | - - |
| <u>New</u> | | | <u>Help</u> | |

Routing can be useful when subnetting your local network.



- NAPT Click this link to display the Network Address and Port Translation (NAPT) page. This page allows you to:
 - View or add/delete specific static NAPT entries:

| N | | <u>Entries</u> | Multi-NAT Entries | Default Server UP | <u>nP</u> | |
|----|--------|----------------|-------------------|--------------------|-----------|-------|
| Nr | | Туре | Inside address | Outside address | Prot | State |
| • | 1 | Temp | 10.0.0.1:27960 | unspecified: 27960 | tcp | NONE |
| • | 2 | Temp | 10.0.0.1:27960 | unspecified: 27960 | udp | NONE |
| • | з | Temp | 10.0.0.1:5631 | unspecified:5631 | tcp | NONE |
| • | 4 | Temp | 10.0.0.1:5632 | unspecified:5632 | tcp | NONE |
| CI | ick 'N | ew' to create | e a new entry. | | | |
| | | Δ | lew | <u>Help</u> | | |

To add static NAPT entries proceed as follows:

- 1 Click New.
- 2 Specify the outside address and inside address for the entry as well as the protocol and port to which the entry applies.
 - **Note** If the NAPT entry is applied to a connection's dynamically assigned local peer IP address, you should specify 0.0.0.0 as the outside address.
- **3** Click Apply to add the entry to the table.

Instead of manually configuring the required NAPT entries, the NAPT Manager allows you to configure the SpeedTouch[™] NAPT entries semi-automatically, simply by selecting the application, requiring these NAPT entries. For more information, see "6 SpeedTouch[™] NAPT Manager" on page 67.

• View or add/delete Multi-NAT entries:

| NAPT | Entries | Multi-NAT Entrie | s Default Server | UPnP |
|----------|----------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|-----------------|
| Index | intf | Туре | Inside address | Outside address |
| 64 | PPPoA_1 | Static (M) | 10.0.0.1 | 213,233,196,97 |
| 65 | PPPoA_1 | Static (M) | 10.0.0.2 | 213,233,196,98 |
| 66 | PPPoA_1 | Static (M) | 10.0.0.3 | 213.233.196.99 |
| 67 | PPPoA_1 | Static (M) | 10.0.0.4 | 213.233.196.100 |
| 68 | PPPoA_1 | Static (M) | 10.0.0.5 | 213.233.196.101 |
| Click 'I | Delete' to rem | nove the entry, 'Appl | y' to commit changes. | |
| Multi | & Transparen | t NAT properties: | | |
| Interfa | ce: P | PPoA_1 💌 | | |
| Inside | IP: 10 | 0.0.0.1 | Outside IP: | 213.233.196.97 |
| | <u>New</u> | <u>Delete</u> | <u>Apply</u> | <u>Help</u> |

Multi-NAT is also commonly known as Basic NAT (IETF).

To add Multi-NAT entries proceed as follows:

- 1 Click New.
- 2 Specify the inside address and put the desired range between brackets e.g. 10.0.0.[1-10]. Specify the outside address and interface.
- 3 Click Apply.

• Define a default server:



By specifying a default server IP address (e.g. 10.0.0.154 as shown above), all incoming connections that don't match a specifically configured static NAPT entry will be forwarded to the device with this IP address. This setting should be adequate for most server applications and eliminates the need for specific static NAPT entries.

• Configure UPnP[™]:

| NAPT Entries | Multi-NAT Entries | Default Server | <u>UPnP</u> |
|--------------|-------------------|----------------|-------------|
| UPnP configu | ration | | |
| 💿 Full | O Secure | | Ooff |
| | Apply | | <u>Help</u> |

The three UPnP[™] configurations are:

• Full:

The SpeedTouchTM is UPnPTM enabled, all local hosts are able to detect the SpeedTouchTM. Any local host is able to create port mappings for any local device.

• Secure:

The SpeedTouchTM is UPnPTM enabled, all local hosts are able to detect the SpeedTouchTM. A local host is allowed to make port mappings for its own, i.e. a local host is not allowed to create port mappings for other local devices.

• Off:

The SpeedTouchTM is UPnPTM disabled, none of the local hosts is able to detect the SpeedTouchTM. Via UPnPTM no port mappings can be created.



- DHCP Click this link to display the Dynamic Host Configuration Protocol (DHCP) page. This page allows you to:
 - Click The DHCP Server tab to access the DHCP server pages.
 - Click the Server Config tab to enable/disable the SpeedTouch[™] (Auto)DHCP server:

| DHCP Server DHCF Server Config Server | | <u>P Relay</u> er Leases | DHCP Cl | lient Pools |
|--|--|-----------------------------|------------|----------------|
| Status | | | | |
| DHCP server running | | | | |
| Properties | | | | |
| OHCP Server | | | | |
| O Auto DHCP | | Client timeout (s) | | 10 |
| No DHCP | | | | |
| <u>Apply</u> | | | <u>Hel</u> | Ð |

Depending on the DHCP server status, following Status message can be displayed:

- Scanning for other DHCP server In case the DHCP server and its Auto DHCP feature are enabled, during local network probing on the SpeedTouch[™] Ethernet interface eth0.
- DHCP server stopped

In case the DHCP server and its Auto DHCP feature are enabled, and a concurrent DHCP server was found during probing, thus causing its own DHCP server to be stopped and a DHCP client on the Speed-Touch[™] Ethernet interface eth0 be created and activated.

- DHCP server started In case the DHCP server and its Auto DHCP feature are enabled, and no concurrent DHCP server was found during network probing, thus starting its own DHCP server on the SpeedTouch[™] Ethernet interface eth0.
- DHCP server running In case the SpeedTouch[™] DHCP server is enabled by default (without DHCP client)
- DHCP client
 In case the SpeedTouch[™] server is disabled by default, and a DHCP client is running on the SpeedTouch[™] Ethernet interface eth0.
- No DHCP In case the SpeedTouch[™] server is disabled by default and the Speed-Touch[™] Ethernet interface eth0 IP address is statically assigned.



Under Properties, you are able to select:

DHCP server

Enables the SpeedTouchTM DHCP server. If it was not running, it will be enabled immediately.

Auto DHCP

The SpeedTouchTM will not start its DHCP server immediately, but will first probe the network for a possible concurrent DHCP server for some period of time (set by Client timeout in seconds). In case another DHCP server is found, the SpeedTouchTM DHCP server is not started, and a DHCP client will be created on its Ethernet interface instead. If no concurrent DHCP server is found, the SpeedTouchTM DHCP server is started.

No DHCP

Disable the SpeedTouch $^{\rm TM}$ DHCP server. If it was running, it will be stopped immediately.

• Click the Server Leases tab to view the current leases provided by the Speed-Touch™ DHCP server.



If needed, you can also manually add static DHCP leases for specific hosts. To make dynamically assigned leases static, select the entry and click *Lock*.

• Click the Address Pools tab to view the SpeedTouch[™] DHCP server lease pool properties:

| DHCP Ser | rver DHCP R | | telay D | |)HCP Client | | | | |
|-------------------|---------------|-------------|---------|-------------------------|-------------|----------|----------|--------------|-----|
| Server Co | | <u> </u> | erver | Led | ses | | | <u>20015</u> | |
| Name | | Start A | ddress | | End Address | | Intf | State | РРР |
| LAN_pri | ivate | 10.0.0. | 1 | | 10.0.0.254 | | eth0 | static | - |
| DHCP pool | propertie: | s: | | | | | | | |
| Name: | LAN_prive | ate | | Inte | rface: | | eth0 🔽 |] | |
| Start address: | 10.0.0.1 | | | End address: 10.0.0.254 | | 54 | | | |
| Subnet mask: | 255.255.255.0 | | | Lea | se time: | | 7200 | | |
| Gateway: | 10.0.0.138 | | | Ser | /er: | | 10.0.0.1 | 38 | |
| Primary DNS: | 10.0.0.138 | | | Sec | ondary DNS: | | 10.0.0.1 | 38 | |
| <u>New</u> | | <u>Appl</u> | ¥ | | Delet | <u>e</u> | | <u>He</u> l | D |

The SpeedTouchTM DHCP server (if enabled) will use the address pools listed in this table to provide IP addresses to requesting DHCP clients. If needed, you can add/delete DHCP address pools manually (e.g. for the purpose of the DHCP relay functionality).



- Click the DHCP Relay tab to view the DHCP relay pages. The DHCP relay agent allows you to use DHCP clients and DHCP servers available on different networks.
 - Click the *Relay Config* tab to view the current SpeedTouch[™] DHCP relay status:

| DHCP Server | DH | ICP Relay | DHCP Client |
|---------------------|------------|-----------------|--------------|
| <u>Relay Confiq</u> | | Relay Inter | <u>faces</u> |
| Relay Server | Interface | Gateway Address | |
| ▶ 127.0.0.1 | eth0 | 10.0.0.138 | |
| | <u>New</u> | | <u>Help</u> |

Via this table you can also manually add static SpeedTouch $^{\text{TM}}$ DHCP relay entries for specific interfaces, if applicable.

• Click the *Relay Interfaces* tab to view the SpeedTouch[™] DHCP relay interfaces:

| Dł | ICP Server | ľ | <u>DHCP Relay</u> | | DHCP Clie | <u>ent</u> |
|-----|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------------|----------|-----------|------------|
| Re | Relay Config Relay Interfaces | | | | | |
| Int | erface | Admin State | Oper State | Max Hops | Trusted | Remote ID |
| • | PPPoA_1 | down | down | 4 | no | |
| • | eth0 | up | up | 4 | no | |
| | Help | | | | | |

• Click the DHCP Client tab to view the current SpeedTouch[™] DHCP client status:

| DHCP 9 | Server | DHCP Rela | ay | DHCP Client |
|--------------------------|-----------------|-----------|---------------|-------------|
| Intf | Address | State | Timeout | |
| eth0 | 192,193,195,244 | bound | 07[d]23:59:56 | |
| | <u>New</u> | | | <u>Help</u> |

Via this table, you can also manually add static SpeedTouch $^{\rm TM}$ DHCP client entries for specific interfaces, if applicable.



DNS Click this link to display the Dynamic Name System (DNS) page.

This page allows you to:

• View the current SpeedTouch[™] DNS server hostname leases:

| DNS | DNS Hostname Table | | IS Server Configuration | | |
|-------|------------------------------------|------------|-------------------------|--|--|
| Nr | | Hostname | Address | | |
| • | 1 | SpeedTouch | | | |
| • | 2 | Sascha2 | 10.0.0.1 | | |
| • | з | MyPrinter | 10.0.0.10 | | |
| • | 4 | HomeServer | 10.0.0.254 | | |
| Click | Click 'New' to create a new entry. | | | | |
| | | New | <u>Help</u> | | |

Via this table you can also add static DNS hostname entries.

This may be useful for devices which do not support DNS, e.g. a printer. By adding a name for your network printer, identified by its IP address, you will be able to contact this printer by name rather than by IP address.

• View and/or supply the SpeedTouch[™] DNS domain name and to enable/disable the SpeedTouch[™] DNS server:

| DNS Hostname | <u>Table</u> | DNS Server Configuration |
|--------------|-------------------|--------------------------|
| Domain name: | lan | |
| | 🗹 Activate server | |
| | <u>Apply</u> | Help |

Note The use of DNS subdomains is supported, e.g. dsl.office.lan.

System

This page allows you to:

• Upgrade the SpeedTouch[™] system software:

Click this link to display the Configuration page.

| Software Upgrade | | | | |
|-----------------------------|---------------|-----------------------|-----------|-------------|
| Description | Filename | | Size | |
| Active software version | ZZYFAA4.211 | | (1553793) | |
| Passive software version | ZZYFAA4.210 | ZZYFAA4.210 (1549060) | | |
| Specify a build image to up | oload: | | | |
| Browse | | | | |
| <u>Remove Passive</u> | <u>Upload</u> | <u>Switch O</u> | ver | <u>Help</u> |

Note: Removing & uploading software may take several minutes to complete.

| System Software | | |
|-----------------|-------------|--|
| Item | Description | |
| Version | 4.2.1.1 | |
| File | ZZYFAA4.211 | |
| Board type | ADNTA-A | |

Click <u>here</u> to get the latest software for your SpeedTouch.

See "7.3 SpeedTouchTM System Software Upgrade" on page 77 for more information on how to upgrade the SpeedTouchTM System Software.



 Back up the current SpeedTouch[™] configuration, restore the SpeedTouch[™] default configuration, or upload a backup configuration file:

| Configuration | | | | |
|---|--|--|--|--|
| Item | Description | | | |
| Region | World | | | |
| Provider | Any | | | |
| Service Name Routed PPPoA - DHCP - NAPT | | | | |
| Service Description | Routed PPPoA Packet Service configuration using always-on session connectivity. | | | |
| Last Configured | Configuration modified manually | | | |
| Specify a configuration file to upload: | | | | |
| Browse | | | | |
| <u>Upload</u> <u>Backup</u> | <u>Restore default</u> <u>Help</u> | | | |

- To backup the current configuration click *Backup* and follow the instructions.
- To restore the SpeedTouch[™] defaults:
 - 1 Click Restore default to load the default configuration.
 - 2 The SpeedTouch[™] prompts you to confirm the reset to defaults. Click Yes to load the default configuration
 - **3** The SpeedTouch[™] is now in its default configuration.
- To upload and apply a SpeedTouch[™] backup configuration file:
 - 1 Click *Browse* to locate the backup file on your local disk you intend to restore. Select the file and click *OK*.
 - 2 Click Upload to upload and apply the backup configuration.
 - 3 Once uploaded, the SpeedTouch[™] asks you to confirm that you want the SpeedTouch[™] to effectively apply the uploaded configuration. Click *Accept* to save the new configuration.

System Password

Click this link to display the System Password page.

This page allows you to configure a system password to restrict access to the Speed-Touch \mathbb{M} :

| System Password | | |
|-------------------------|--------------|---|
| Enter your password (ma | x 16 chars): | |
| User id: | johndoe |] |
| Password: | ••••• |] |
| Retype your password: | ••••• |] |
| Apply | <u>Help</u> | |

It is highly recommended to configure a system password, to protect the Speed-Touch TM . Make sure however not to use an obvious password such as your name, date of birth, etc.

Enter User id and Password (maximum 16 characters) of your choice and re-enter your password in the appropriate field. Click *Apply* to apply the System password and *Save all* to save your changes to persistent memory.

Note As long as no system password is supplied, a warning is displayed on the SpeedTouch[™] web pages.



Templates

olates Click this link to display the Templates page.

This page allows you to:

• View the templates currently stored in the SpeedTouch[™] memory. The listed service templates are available for the embedded Easy Setup wizard:

| Ten | Template Overview | | | | |
|-------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------|--|--|--|
| Filer | ame | Service | | | |
| • | pppoe.tpl | Routed PPPoE - DHCP - NAPT | | | |
| • | pppoa.tpl | Routed PPPoA - DHCP - NAPT | | | |
| • | britpl | Bridged Ethernet | | | |
| Sele | Select a template to view details | | | | |
| | <u>Help</u> | | | | |

Note Each template file requires a certain amount of memory. So make sure to limit the number of template files to the minimum necessary.

• Upload new template files, e.g. from the SpeedTouch[™] Setup CD-ROM (template files are identified by the extension .tpl):



By uploading template files you can extend the number of services listed in the Easy Setup wizard.

Language

Click this link to view the Language page.

This page allows you to select the SpeedTouchTM web page language.



By default, the only available language is English.

Another language can be made available on the SpeedTouchTM web pages by running the SpeedTouchTM Setup wizard using the CD Browser.

At the start of the setup procedure, select the desired language. When the setup procedure is finished, this language will have been enabled on your SpeedTouchTM and the language will be available on the SpeedTouchTM web pages (next to English).



6 SpeedTouch™ NAPT Manager

| Introduction | The SpeedTouch [™] Network Address Port Translation (NAPT) Manager is designed to simplify the configuration of the SpeedTouch [™] NAPT engine. Rather than defining the required NAPT entries for a certain application and adding them via the SpeedTouch [™] web pages, the NAPT Manager offers you a selection of most popular host applications for which the configuration of NAPT entries can be done automatically. | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Supported Operating Systems | The NAPT Manager is supported for following Microsoft Windows Operating Systems: | | | | |
| | MS Windows 98 | | | | |
| | MS Windows 98SE | | | | |
| | MS Windows ME | | | | |
| | MS Windows NT4.0 SP6 | | | | |
| | MS Windows 2000 | | | | |
| | MS Windows XP | | | | |
| Using SpeedTouch™ NAPT Manager | The SpeedTouch™ NAPT Manager procedure consists of two major parts: | | | | |
| | Detection of the SpeedTouch[™] | | | | |
| | Configuration of the SpeedTouch[™] | | | | |
| Detection of the SpeedTouch™ | Proceed as follows: | | | | |
| | Insert the SpeedTouch[™] Setup CD-ROM in your computer's CD-ROM drive. The SpeedTouch[™] CD Browser will start automatically. | | | | |
| | Note If the SpeedTouch [™] CD Browser window does not appear automati- cally, click Run on the Start menu and enter the following path: D:\Menu.exe where D stands for the drive letter of your CD-ROM drive. | | | | |
| | 2 The choose language window prompts you to select a language: | | | | |
| | Choose Language | | | | |
| | Select the language for this application from the list below. | | | | |



speed**touch**™



3 The SpeedTouch[™] CD Browser menu appears:

Click Configuration.

4 The following window appears:



Click Configure NAPT Settings.

5 The NAPT Manager window appears:



Click Next.



6 The Software License Agreement appears:



You must accept before continuing. Click Yes to accept.

- **Note** If you accepted this Software License Agreement in a previous session of NAPT Manager, this window will not be shown anymore.
- 7 NAPT Manager will search for the SpeedTouch[™] on the network. The following window shows the detection progress:

| H NAT Manager | |
|--|----------------|
| SpeedTouch Detection The NAT Manager is searching for your SpeedTouch on the network. | |
| This detection process may take several seconds. | |
| Searching for device(s) | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| < <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext> | <u>C</u> ancel |

8 The NAPT manager should find your SpeedTouch[™] device on the local network. This is indicated by the following window:



If more than one device is found, a list of available devices will be provided. If this is the case, select your SpeedTouchTM device (SpeedTouchTM545 or Speed-TouchTM570) and click *Next*.



- **Note** If the Setup wizard does not find any SpeedTouch[™] on the network an error window appears. In this case check that:
 - The SpeedTouch[™] is turned on and fully initialized.
 - Your PC is correctly connected to the SpeedTouch[™] or the WLAN client is correctly associated with the SpeedTouch[™] WLAN as described in "4.1 First-time Wireless Client Association" on page 43.
 - Your PC has a valid IP address (i.e. any IP address but 0.0.0.0).
 - No dedicated firewall device or router is placed between your PC and the SpeedTouch[™].
 - No personal firewall software is running on your PC.
 - TCP/IP is correctly installed on your PC.

To repeat the search for the SpeedTouchTM, click *Back* and proceed with step 7 of this procedure.

Configuration of the SpeedTouch™ Proceed as follows:

- 1 As soon as the NAPT Manager has detected your SpeedTouch[™] device you can proceed with the configuration procedure.
 - Note The SpeedTouch[™] may be protected by a system password. You must provide user name and system password to continue with the configuration.
- 2 The following page lists the application hosts currently configured on the Speed-Touch™:

| 📲 NAT Mana | | | | | | | |
|---|------------------|----------------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|--|--|
| Currently configured application host(s) (0237K2018) This page lists the application host(s)/server(s) configured to run behind the SpeedTouch gateway. Press 'Next' to save the configuration on the SpeedTouch. | | | | | | | |
| <u>B</u> asic Adj | vanced | | | | | | |
| Application | | Host | Remark | | | | |
| Default inbo | und host | 10.0.0.154 | | | | | |
| Quake II | Quake II | | | | | | |
| Quake III Arena | | 192.193.195.248 | | | | | |
| Return to Ca | stle Wolfenstein | 192.193.195.248 | | | | | |
| Show partial/incorrect configured application host(s) | | | | | | | |
| <u>R</u> efresh |] | garea application ne | 10(0) | Add | Delete | | |
| THOM | SON NEDIA | | < <u>B</u> ack | <u>N</u> ext > | <u>C</u> ancel | | |

Click Add to enter a new application host.


- 3 The Add Port Mapping window appears. If you want to:
 - Enter a port mapping for a specific application: Click the *Basic* tab. Select an application in the Application list and enter a host IP address.

| Add port mapping | | | | |
|------------------|-------------------|----------------------|--|--|
| <u>B</u> asic | A <u>d</u> vanced | Default inbound host | | |
| Арр | olication | pcAnywhere | | |
| Hos | st IP address | 192.193.195.248 | | |
| | | | | |
| | | Add Cancel | | |

By default, the IP address of the PC from which you are running the NAPT Manager will be taken as host IP address. To add a NAPT entry for another PC, you must change the proposed IP address.

 Manually add a static NAPT entries: Click the Advanced tab. Select a protocol in the Protocol list and enter Port and Host IP address in the appropriate fields.

| | Add p | ort mapping | |
|---|---------------|---------------|----------------------------|
| E | <u>B</u> asic | Advanced | Default inbound host |
| | Pro | tocol | TCP |
| | Por | t | 50 |
| | Hos | st IP address | 192.193.195.248 |
| | | | |
| | | | <u>A</u> dd <u>C</u> ancel |

By default, the IP address of the PC from which you are running the NAPT Manager will be taken as host IP address. To add a NAPT entry for another PC, you must change the proposed IP address.

• Specify a default server IP address:

Click the *Default inbound host* tab. Enter the new IP address in the Host IP address field.

| Add p | ort mapping | 2 | | J |
|-----------------|-------------|----------------------|------------|---|
| <u>B</u> asic | Advanced | Default inbound host | | |
| Host IP address | | 192.193.195. | 248 | |
| | | | Set Cancel | |

Click Set to add your entry to the list.

4 If all required entries are added click *Next* to save the new entries.

5 The NAPT Manager will update the SpeedTouch[™] NAPT configuration. You can follow the progress in following window:

| 🚼 NAT Manager | |
|---|--------------|
| Save status Status of saving the NAT configuration on your SpeedTouch. | |
| Saving the SpeedTouch configuration | |
| | |
| THOMSON III C Back Ne | ext > Cancel |

6 As soon as the NAPT Manager completed the update of the SpeedTouch[™] NAPT configuration, following window will appear:

| NAT Manager | |
|-------------|--|
| | Completing the SpeedTouch NAT Manager You have successfully completed the NAT configuration of your SpeedTouch. |
| | |
| | To close the NAT Manager, click Finish. |
| THOMSON NO | < Back Einish Cancel |
| | |

Click Finish to close the NAPT Manager.

Note The NAPT manager allows you to delete or modify configured NAPT mappings via the same procedure.



7 Support

| In | thic | oho | nton |
|----|------|------|-------|
| | កាទ | Ulld | hrei. |

This chapter contains the following topics:

| Торіс | Page |
|--|------|
| Upgrading a SpeedTouch™545 for Wireless Networking | 74 |
| Using the Wall Mounting Assembly | 76 |
| SpeedTouch™ System Software Upgrade | 77 |
| SpeedTouch™ Default Configuration | 88 |
| UPnP™ on Windows XP Systems | 89 |
| Troubleshooting | 91 |



7.1 Upgrading a SpeedTouch™545 for Wireless Networking





5 Put the cover cap over the back plastic part of the SpeedTouch[™]010 wireless upgrade card as indicated below:



6 Holding the wireless upgrade card with the label facing up, insert the Speed-Touch™010 wireless upgrade card completely into the slot:





Your SpeedTouch[™]545 is now ready for wireless connectivity. Proceed with "4 Wireless Connectivity" on page 41 to connect the WLAN clients.

7.2 Using the Wall Mounting Assembly

Wall mounting assembly

Part of the package is a wall mounting assembly which allows you to conveniently mount the SpeedTouch $^{\rm TM}$ on a wall.

Before you start, check for the following items:

- The wall mounting assembly (with Velcro sticker and counterpart sticker in place)
- 2 screws and 2 wall plugs

Preparing and using the wall mounting assembly

Proceed as follows:

1 Mark two hole horizontal positions, 134 mm (5.36 inches) apart:



- 2 Drill the marked holes with a 6mm (0.24 inches) diameter drill bit to a minimum depth of 35mm (1.38 inches).
- 3 Insert the wall plugs in the drilled holes, position the wall fixing assembly over the holes, insert the screws in the wall plugs and tighten them firmly:



- 4 Remove the covering sticker from the (counter) Velcro sticker.
- **5** Position the SpeedTouch[™] over the two hooks:



6 Slide the SpeedTouch[™] down into place and firmly press it to the assembly to stick the counterpart Velcro sticker to the SpeedTouch[™] housing.



7.3 SpeedTouch[™] System Software Upgrade

| Introduction | This chapter describes how to upgrade the SpeedTouch™ system software. | | |
|---------------------------------------|---|--|--|
| System software | For new system software packages, you can: | | |
| updates (all OSs) | Click the link, available on the SpeedTouch[™] CD Browser. See "7.3.1 Checking for new System Software via the SpeedTouch[™] CD Browser" on page 78 for more information. | | |
| | Click the link, available on the SpeedTouch[™] Upgrade web page. See "7.3.2 Checking for System Software via the SpeedTouch[™] Web Pages (all OSs)" on page 80 for more information. | | |
| | Contact your Network Administrator or your Service Provider | | |
| | • Visit the SpeedTouch™ support pages at: | | |
| | http://www.speedtouch.com | | |
| System software packages and security | All system software packages for the SpeedTouch [™] are digitally signed and encrypted. Packages that may have come corrupted, or been altered in any way, will not be accepted by the SpeedTouch [™] . | | |
| | This way, the SpeedTouch $^{\mathrm{TM}}$, or its service can never be corrupted or lost. | | |
| System software upgrades | Depending on the operating system your computer is running, you can upgrade your SpeedTouch™ via: | | |
| | The SpeedTouch[™] Upgrade Wizard (Microsoft Windows). See "7.3.3 Upgrade via the SpeedTouch[™] Upgrade Wizard" on page 81 for more information. | | |
| | The SpeedTouch[™] web pages (all operating systems). See "7.3.4 Upgrade via the SpeedTouch[™] Web Pages" on page 86 for more information. | | |
| Preliminary steps | Before you start with upgrading the SpeedTouch™, always make sure: | | |
| | To inform all people relying on the SpeedTouch[™] services, that service may be down for some short period. | | |
| | • That the new system software file is stored on your local disk or another storage device. | | |



7.3.1 Checking for new System Software via the SpeedTouch™ CD Browser

 Introduction
 If your computers runs a Microsoft Windows operating system you can use the Speed-Touch™ CD Browser to check for new system software.

 Checking for new system software
 Proceed as follows:

 1
 Insert the SpeedTouch™ Setup CD-ROM in your computer's CD-ROM drive. The SpeedTouch™ CD Browser will start automatically.

 Note
 If the SpeedTouch™ CD Browser window does not appear automatically, click Run on the Start menu and enter the following path: D:\Menu.exe where D stands for the drive letter of your CD-ROM drive.

2 The choose language window prompts you to select a language:

| Choose Language | | |
|-----------------|---|--|
| | Select the language for this application from the list below. | |
| | English | |
| | <u> </u> | |

Select your language and click OK.

3 The SpeedTouch[™] CD Browser menu appears:



Click Diagnostics & Maintenance.



4 The following window appears:



Click Check for new System Software.

- 5 Your web browser appears and opens the SpeedTouch[™] System Software Upgrade Internet website. Follow the instructions to download the latest system software for your SpeedTouch[™].
 - Note You may require a user name and password, prior to be able to access the SpeedTouch[™] System Software Upgrade website. Contact your Service Provider for more information.

7.3.2 Checking for System Software via the SpeedTouch™ Web Pages (all OSs)

| Checking for new | Pro | ceed as follows: | | | | | |
|------------------|---|---|---|--|-------------------------------------|-----------------------|--|
| System Software | 1 Open a web browser and go to the SpeedTouch [™] web pages. | | | | | | |
| | 2 | Open the Upgrade p | age via Advanced > | System: | | | |
| | | SpeedTouch 545: 0504bza - Mit Ele Edt Yew Favorites Iools P Back · O · N O · N O · A Address A http://speedtouch.lan/index.h THOMSON KMA Sug series | crosoft Internet Explorer gelp Search Travorites Travorites Travorites tm Upgrade | eda 😧 🔗 头 | spee | Go Links » ALCATEL | |
| | | Save All Help Basic Advanced | Software Upgrade Description Active software version Passive software version Specify a build image to upl Remove Passive | Filename ZZYFAA4.210 oad: Browse Upload | Size (1549 (0) Switch Over | 1060) | |
| | | IP Routing NAPT DHCP DNS System System System Password Templates Language | Remove Passive Note: Removing & uploading System Software Item Version File Board type Click here to get the latest sof SpeedTouch. | Upload software may take 4.2.1.0 22YFA44,210 ADNTA-A | several minutes t | o complete. | |
| | | ê | | | | ocal intranet | |

3 The System Software box shows some information on the currently running system software; underneath an Internet link for getting the latest SpeedTouch[™] system software is provided:

| System Software | | | | |
|-----------------|-------------|--|--|--|
| Item | Description | | | |
| Version | 4.2.1.0 | | | |
| File | ZZYFAA4.210 | | | |
| Board type | ADNTA-A | | | |

Click \underline{here} to get the latest software for your SpeedTouch.

- 4 Click the link here to open the SpeedTouch[™] System Software Upgrade Internet website and follow the instructions to download the latest system software for your SpeedTouch[™].
 - Note You may require a user name and password, prior to be able to access the SpeedTouch[™] System Software Upgrade website. Contact your Service Provider for more information.



7.3.3 Upgrade via the SpeedTouch™ Upgrade Wizard

Introduction The procedure described in this section are valid only in case: You run an MS Windows Operating System. Your SpeedTouch[™] and computer are connected through a wired network. The new system software file is of the type adnta-a_AA42xx.bin, e.g. adnta-a_AA4215.bin. During the upgrade procedure all configuration settings are backed up by the wizard and restored after uploading the system software. Therefore, you do not need to back up the SpeedTouchTM configuration yourself. Upgrade procedure Proceed as follows: 1 Insert the SpeedTouch[™] Setup CD-ROM in your computer's CD-ROM drive. The SpeedTouch[™] CD Browser will start automatically. Note If the SpeedTouch[™] CD Browser window does not appear automati-

Note If the Speed louch ™ CD Browser window does not appear automatically, click Run on the Start menu and enter the following path: D:\Menu.exe where D stands for the drive letter of your CD-ROM drive.

2 The choose language window prompts you to select a language:

| Choose Language | | |
|-----------------|---|--|
| - | Select the language for this application from the list below. | |
| | English | |
| | <u> </u> | |

Select your language and click OK.

3 The SpeedTouch[™] CD Browser menu appears:

| SpeedTouch CD-Browser | |
|--|----------------------|
| Cut the wire. Keep the sp | beed |
| SpeedTouch 570/545 Wireless ADSL router | speed touch " |
| | |
| Initial Setup | |
| <u>Configuration</u> | |
| | |
| Documentation and <u>H</u> elp | |
| View CD contents | |
| THOMSON | |

Click Diagnostics & Maintenance.



<complex-block>

Click Upgrade My SpeedTouch[™].

5 The Welcome to the SpeedTouch[™] Upgrade Wizard window appears:



Click Next.

4

6 The SpeedTouch[™] Software License Agreement window appears:



You must accept before continuing. Click Yes to accept.

Note If you accepted this License Agreement in a previous upgrade, this window will not be shown anymore.



7 The Setup wizard will continue to search for the SpeedTouch[™] on the network. The following window shows the detection progress:

| SpeedTouch Upgrade Wizard | |
|---|----------------|
| SpeedTouch Detection The Wizard is searching for your SpeedTouch on the network. | |
| | |
| This detection process may take several seconds. | |
| Searching for device(s) | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| THOMSON NEW (Back Next > | <u>C</u> ancel |

8 The Setup wizard should find your SpeedTouch[™] device on the local network. This is indicated by the following window:

| 📲 SpeedTouch U | pgrade Wizard | |
|----------------------|---|----------------|
| Detected device | | |
| The Wizard detected | I the following SpeedTouch device. | |
| The following device | was found: | |
| Name: | SpeedTouch 545 | |
| Serial Number: | 0333D G 00Z | |
| IP Address: | 10.0.0.138 | |
| Version: | 4.2.1.0 | |
| Board: | ADNTA-A | |
| Info: | Bridging on 0/35 and 8/35 Factory Defaults | Details |
| To continue, click N | Vext. | |
| THOMSO | N Media < <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > | <u>C</u> ancel |

If more than one device is found, a list of available devices will be provided. If this is the case, select your SpeedTouchTM device (SpeedTouchTM545 or Speed-TouchTM570) and click *Next*.

- **Note** If the Setup wizard does not find any SpeedTouch[™] on the network an error window pops up. In this case check:
 - The SpeedTouch[™] is turned on and fully initialized.
 - Your PC is correctly connected to the SpeedTouch[™] or the WLAN client is correctly associated with the SpeedTouch[™] WLAN as described in "4.1 First-time Wireless Client Association" on page 43.
 - Your PC has a valid IP address (i.e. any IP address but 0.0.0.0).
 - No dedicated firewall device or router is placed between your PC and the SpeedTouch[™].
 - No personal firewall software is running on your PC.
 - TCP/IP is correctly installed on your PC.

To repeat the search for the SpeedTouchTM, click *Back* and proceed with step 7 of this procedure.



9 The following window shows the system software version currently active on the SpeedTouch[™] as well as one or more system software versions available on the CD-ROM:

| - | | | | | | | |
|-----|--------------------------|--------------|---------------------|----------------|---------------|----------------|---|
| | SpeedTouch Upgra | de Wizar | d | | | | X |
| Sof | tware Image | | | | | | |
| Sp | ecify which system soft | ware you wa | nt to transfer to t | he Speed | Touch. | | |
| | | | | | | | - |
| D | evice: | | | | | | |
| S | peedTouch 545 - 0333 | DGOOZ - AD | NTA-A • 4.2.1.0 | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| Se | elect the system softwar | e and contir | ue. | | | | |
| F | ile | Board | Version | Config | Date | Remark | |
| | adnta-a_AB4215.bin | ADNTA-A | 4.2.1.5.0 (AB) | 1.2.0 | 15/09/2003 | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | _ | | |
| | | | | | | Have Disk | |
| | HOMSON | EDIA | | < <u>B</u> ack | <u>N</u> ext> | <u>C</u> ancel | |

Select the appropriate system software version and click Next to continue.

Note If the Service Provider has included a separate disk with dedicated upgrade system software, click Have Disk to navigate to the location of the appropriate file.

In case of a system software downgrade you must specifically acknowledge your decision before being able to proceed.

10 The following window allows you to overview your selection:

| 📲 SpeedTouch Upgrad | Wizard |
|--|--|
| Start Upgrade | |
| Review settings before upgra | ding the software of your SpeedTouch. |
| The Wizard has enough info review or change settings, g upgrade. | mation to upgrade the firmware of your SpeedTouch. If you want to o back. If you are satisfied with the settings, continue to start the |
| settings: | |
| Device Name: | SpeedTouch 545 (ADNTA-A) |
| Version: | 4210-Configuration: 120 |
| Upgrade to: | 4.2.1.5.0 (AB) - Configuration: 1.2.0 |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| THOMSON III | < <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > <u>C</u> ancel |

Click Next to continue.

11 You can follow the upgrade progress in following window:





12 After upgrading the SpeedTouch[™], a final window appears to announce that the upgrade has been successful







7.3.4 Upgrade via the SpeedTouch™ Web Pages

| Upgrade Proced | dure |
|----------------|------|
|----------------|------|

Proceed as follows:

- 1 Open a web browser and go the SpeedTouch[™] web pages.
- 2 If needed, click Save All to save the current configuration.
- **3** Open the Upgrade page via Advanced > System:

| SpeedTouch 545: 0504bza | - Microsoft Internet Explorer | | | |
|-----------------------------------|--|----------------------|------------------------|----------|
| e Edit Yew Favorites Too | ls <u>H</u> elp | | | |
| 🕽 Back 🔹 🕥 🕤 🛃 🛃 | 🏠 🔎 Search 🤺 Favorites 🍳 | Media 🚱 🎯 - 🍇 | 2 🖂 | |
| dress 🙋 http://speedtouch.lan/ind | lex.htm | | ~ | → G0 |
| THOMSON NO. | | | speed | |
| 500 series | <u>Upgrade</u> | | | |
| Save All Help | Software Upgrade | | | |
| + Basic | Description | Filename | Size | |
| Advanced | Active software version | ZZYFAA4.210 | (154906) | n |
| Diagnostics | Passive software version | | (0) | |
| Easy Setup | Specify a build image to | upload: | | |
| IP Addresses | | Browse | | |
| IP Routing | Remove Passive | Upload | Switch Over | Help |
| NAPT | | | | |
| • DHCP | Note: Removing & upload | ing software may tak | e several minutes to c | omplete |
| . DNS | System Software | | | |
| System | Item | Description | | |
| System Password | Version | 4.2.1.0 | | |
| Templates | File | ZZYFAA4.210 | | |
| Language | Board type | ADNTA-A | | |
| | Click <u>here</u> to get the latest SpeedTouch. | software for your | | |
| à | | | Second Second | intranet |

4 On this page you can find the Software Upgrade box:

| Software Upgrade | | | | | |
|----------------------------------|---------------|-----------------|---------------|----|--|
| Description | Filename | | Size | | |
| Active software version | ZZYFAA4.210 | | (1549060) | | |
| Passive software version | | | (0) | | |
| Specify a build image to upload: | | | | | |
| Browse | | | | | |
| <u>Remove Passive</u> | <u>Upload</u> | <u>Switch O</u> | ver <u>He</u> | lp | |

Two fields are shown:

- Active software version displays the SpeedTouch[™] system software currently running.
- Passive software version displays shows the dormant system software version.



- 5 Check whether the *Passive software version* filename field is empty. If not, click *Remove passive* to remove the dormant system software from the SpeedTouch[™] permanent storage.
 - **Note** Removing the passive system software may take up to 2 minutes to complete. As soon as the removal has been completed, the *Passive software version* fields become empty.
- 6 Click *Browse* to locate and select the upgrade system software on your local disk. If the full path of the upgrade system software is known, you can enter it immediately in the input field next to the Browse button.
- 7 Click Upload. This will transfer the upgrade system software to the SpeedTouch[™]. In case the upload of the upgrade system software was successful, its file name is shown as passive software version:

New software uploaded successfully

| Software Upgrade | | | | |
|----------------------------------|-------------|----------|-----------|-------------|
| Description | Filename | | Size | |
| Active software version | ZZYFAA4.210 | | (1549060) | |
| Passive software version | ZZYFAA4.211 | | (1553793) | |
| Specify a build image to upload: | | | | |
| Browse | | | | |
| <u>Remove Passive</u> | Upload | Switch O | ver | <u>Help</u> |

- **Note** Uploading the new system software may take up several minutes to complete.
- 8 Click *Switch Over* to restart the SpeedTouch[™] and activate the newly uploaded upgrade system software.

During restart, the SpeedTouchTM will switch the passive and active system software and mark the newly uploaded system software as active software version.

You can check the Software Upgrade box to check whether the switch over was successful:

| Software Upgrade | | | | | |
|----------------------------------|---------------|-------------|-------------|--|--|
| Description | Filename | Size | | | |
| Active software version | ZZYFAA4.211 | (15537) | 93) | | |
| Passive software version | ZZYFAA4.210 | (15490) | 50) | | |
| Specify a build image to upload: | | | | | |
| Browse | | | | | |
| <u>Remove Passive</u> | <u>Upload</u> | Switch Over | <u>Help</u> | | |

System software downgrade

Via the identical procedure it is also possible - although not recommended - to downgrade the SpeedTouchTM by uploading an older system software than the current running version.

However, be aware that functionality added by previous upgrades may be lost, that system password settings may be lost as well as end-to-end connectivity and other configuration settings.



7.4 SpeedTouch[™] Default Configuration

Reset to default configuration

Proceed as follows:

- 1 Make sure the SpeedTouch[™] is powered on.
- 2 Use a pencil to press the Default button at the SpeedTouch[™] until all the LEDs on the front panel start flashing.



3 Release the button.

The SpeedTouch ${}^{\rm T\!M}$ reboots and will come online again with factory settings.

WLAN clients

You will need to re-associate and register your WLAN clients, using the factory defaults WLAN settings. See "4.1 First-time Wireless Client Association" on page 43.



7.5 UPnP™ on Windows XP Systems

Adding UPnP™

If you are running Microsoft Windows XP, it is recommended to add the UPnP^{\rm TM} component to your system.

Proceed as follows:

- 1 On the Start menu, click Control Panel.
- 2 The Control Panel window appears. Click Add or Remove Programs.
- 3 The Add or Remove Programs window appears. Click Add/Remove Windows Components.
- 4 The Windows Components Wizard appears:

| findows Components You can add or remove components of Windows XP. | |
|--|--|
| To add or remove a component, click the checkbox part of the component will be installed. To see what's Details. | A shaded box means that only included in a component, click |
| Components: | |
| MSN Explorer | 13.5 MB 🔥 |
| 🗷 📩 Networking Services | 0.3 MB |
| Bet Other Metwork Ele and Rint Contines | 0.0 MB |
| C a Jorner Network File and Film Services | 0.0 MD |
| Johne Weiwork he and hint services Im Update Root Certificates | 0.0 MB |
| Contains a variety of specialized, network | k-related services and protocols. |
| Description: Contains a variety of specialized, network Total disk space required: 0.0 MB | Ik-related services and protocols. |

Select Networking Services in the Components list and click Details.

5 The Networking Services window appears:

| Networking Services | |
|---|---|
| To add or remove a component, click the check box. A sha of the component will be installed. To see what's included in | ded box means that only part a component, click Details. |
| Subgomponents of Networking Services: | |
| BIP Listener | 0.0 MB 🔼 |
| Simple TCP/IP Services | 0.0 MB |
| 🗹 🌉 Universal Plug and Play | 0.2 MB |
| | |
| Description: Allows your computer to discover and control devices. | Universal Plug and Play |
| Total disk space required: 0.0 MB | Datala |
| Space available on disk: 2387.9 MB | Detais |
| | OK Cancel |

Select Universal Plug and Play and click OK.

- 6 Click *Next* to start the installation and follow the instructions in the Windows Components Wizard.
- 7 At the end of the procedure the wizard prompts you that the installation was succesfull. Click *Finish* to quit.

For more information on UPnPTM and SpeedTouchTM UPnPTM features go to the UPnPTM pages at the SpeedTouchTM web site:

www.speedtouch.com



Adding Internet Gateway Device Discovery and Control Your MS Windows XP system is able to discover and control Internet Gateway Devices (IGD), like the SpeedTouch[™]545 and SpeedTouch[™]570 on your local network. Therefore it is recommended to add the IGD Discovery and Control client to your system.

Proceed as follows:

- **1** On the Start menu, click *Control Panel*.
- 2 The Control Panel window appears. Click Add or Remove Programs.
- **3** The Add or Remove Programs window appears. Click *Add/Remove Windows Components*.
- 4 The Windows Components Wizard appears:

| indows Components You can add or remove com | ponents of Windows XP. | |
|---|--|--|
| To add or remove a compone part of the component will be Details. | ent, click the checkbox. A s installed. To see what's inc | haded box means that only luded in a component, click |
| Components: | | |
| MSN Explorer | | 13.5 MB 🔥 |
| Networking Services | | 0.3 MB |
| Other Network File a | nd Print Services | 0.0 MB |
| | ates | 0.0 MB 📃 |
| Update Root Certifica | | ~ |
| Description: Contains a varie | ety of specialized, network-re | lated services and protocols. |
| Description: Contains a varie | ety of specialized, network-re | lated services and protocols. |

Select Networking Services in the Components list and click Details.

5 The Networking Services window appears:

| Networking Services | | × | | |
|--|-----------------------------------|---------------|--|--|
| To add or remove a component, click the check box. A shaded box m of the component will be installed. To see what's included in a compon Subcomponent of Maturaking Sanciaer | eans that only ent, click Deta | part sils. | | |
| | 0.0 MB | | | |
| Simple TCP/IP Services | 0.0 MB | | | |
| Universal Plug and Play | 0.2 MB | | | |
| | | > | | |
| Description: Allows your computer to discover and control Universal Plug and Play devices. | | | | |
| Total disk space required: 0.0 MB Space available on disk: 2387.9 MB | Details. | | | |
| OK | Cance | | | |

Select Internet Gateway Device Discovery and Control Client and click OK.

- 6 Click *Next* to start the installation and follow the instructions in the Windows Components Wizard.
- 7 At the end of the procedure the wizard prompts you that the installation was succesfull. Click *Finish* to quit.



7.6 Troubleshooting

| Configuration problems | In case your SpeedTouch [™] is unreachable due to misconfiguration, you might conside a hardware reset to factory defaults as described in "7.4 SpeedTouch [™] Default Conf uration" on page 88. | | | |
|------------------------|--|---|--|--|
| | However, note that resetting the SpeedTouch™ to its factory settings will revoke all the changes you made to the configuration. | | | |
| Dr SpeedTouch™ | Dr SpeedTouch [™] enables you to test your computer and SpeedTouch [™] connectivity via its Diagnostics wizard. The SpeedTouch [™] Troubleshoot will report what is wrong with your connection. | | | |
| | For more information on Dr SpeedTouch™ see "3 Dr SpeedTouch™" on page 37. | | | |
| Troubleshooting table | Following table may help you determine plausible solutions: | owing table may help you determine the nature of the problem, and provides some sible solutions: | | |
| | Problem | Solution | | |
| | SpeedTouch™ does not work. (none of the LEDs light up) | Make sure that the SpeedTouch™ is plugged into an power socket outlet. | | |
| | | Make sure that you are using the correct power supply for your SpeedTouch™ device. | | |
| | | Make sure the power switch on the SpeedTouch™ is turned on. | | |
| | Wireless client can not participate in the SpeedTouch™ wireless network. | In case registration is enabled, you must press the 'Registration' button to register the wireless client. | | |
| | | Make sure that the SpeedTouch [™] Associa- tion Control List is not locked, i.e. allows new wireless client registrations. | | |
| | | Make sure that the wireless client adapter and SpeedTouch™ share the same IP subnet. | | |
| | | If you are using a SpeedTouch™545 make sure that: | | |
| | | The wireless upgrade card is installed as described in "7.1 Upgrading a Speed- Touch™545 for Wireless Networking" on page 74. | | |
| | | • The wireless upgrade card is of the correct type. | | |

| Problem | Solution |
|---|--|
| No wireless connectivity. | Make sure both wireless client adapter and SpeedTouch [™] are allowed to connect through wireless channels as defined for local regulatory domain. |
| | Make sure that the WLAN client is config- ured for the correct wireless settings (SSID, WEP). |
| | The SpeedTouch [™] uses 128-bits WEP encryption, but the WLAN client only supports 64-bits encryption. |
| Poor wireless connectivity or reach. | Choose automatic channel selection or be careful to select a DSSS channel that doesn't interfere with other radio channels. |
| | Check the location of the SpeedTouch™ in the building. |
| | Make sure both WLAN client adapter and SpeedTouch [™] are allowed to connect through wireless channels as defined for local regulatory domain. |
| LAN LED does not light up. Link integrity/Activity LED of Ethernet port does not light up. | Make sure that the LAN cable are securely connected to the 10/100Base-T port. |
| | Make sure that you are using the correct cable type for your Ethernet equipment. |
| | Make sure the computer's Ethernet port is configured for auto-negotiation. |
| Poor SpeedTouch™ performance. | Make sure that the SpeedTouch™ is installed and configured as instructed in this Setup and User's Guide and/or as instructed by the Service Provider. |
| SpeedTouch™ is not detected by MS Windows XP's UPnP™ or Internet Gateway Device Control Client. | Make sure the UPnP [™] and Internet Gateway Device Control Client Networking compo- nents are added to your MS Windows XP system. |
| | Your computer doesn't support UPnP™ if you run an operating system other than MS Windows XP. |
| | Make sure that UPnP [™] is not disabled in the SpeedTouch [™] NAPT web page. |



| Problem | Solution |
|---|--|
| No Line synchronization achieved. DSL/WAN LED off or flashing. | Check whether the central splitter or dedi- cated filters are installed correctly and that the correct line is patched to your Speed- Touch [™] line port. |
| | Make sure that ADSL service is enabled on the telephone line the SpeedTouch™ is connected to. |
| | Make sure that the correct SpeedTouch™ variant is used for your DSL service. |
| | In case of ADSL/POTS (ADSL/PSTN) services at your premises, ONLY use a SpeedTouch™ ADSL/POTS variant. |
| | In case of ADSL/ISDN services at your local premises, ONLY use a SpeedTouch™ ADSL/ ISDN variant. |
| Bad regular telephone service | Check whether a central splitter or dedi- cated filters are installed properly. |

7 Support







www.speedtouch.com



speed**touch**™

Built for excellence